## REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP) ENGAGEMENT OF CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT TAXATION

RFP NO: NICL/FINANCE & ACCOUNTS/INDIRECT TAX/2025



National Insurance Company Limited Head Office Premises No. 18-0374, Plot No. CBD-81, New Town, Kolkata 700 156, West Bengal

WEBSITE: -https://nationalinsurance.nic.co.in

S.No.	Particulars	Page No.				
1	Bid details					
2	Disclaimer 6-7					
3	Overview	7				
4	Purpose	7				
5	Invitation	7				
6	Definitions	7-8				
7	Eligibility Criteria	8				
8	Clarification on the RFP document	8				
9	Amendment	8-9				
10	Terms of reference	9				
11	General Conditions for BID Submission and Evaluation 9					
11.1	Request for Proposal (RFP) 9					
11.2	Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) 9-10					
11.3	Validity Period of the proposed Bid 10					
11.4	Non-Transferable bid 10					
11.5	Two stage bidding process 10-11					
11.6	Technical Bid	11				
11.7	Commercial Bid 11					
11.8	Submission, receipt and opening of proposal 12					
11.9	Proposal Evaluation	12				
11.10	Evaluation Criteria	13				
11.11	Undertaking by bidder	13				
11.12	Compliance Confirmation	14				

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

11.13	Notification of Award	14		
11.14	Signing of Contract/Agreement 14			
11.15	Performance Guarantee by successful bidder 14			
12	Period of Assignment 14-15			
13	Payment Terms	15		
14	Conflict of interest	15-16		
15	NICL reserves the right	16		
16	Contract finalization	16		
17	Confidentiality	16-17		
18	Indemnification 17			
19	Termination of Agreement 17-18			
20	Disciplinary Action for professional misconduct 18			
21	Penalty Clause 18			
22	Integrity pact 18			
23	Publicity	18		
24	Representations and warranties 18-19			
25	Force Majeure 19			
26	Resolution of Disputes 19-20			
27	Governing Language	20		
28	Governing Law/Jurisdiction	20		
29	Miscellaneous Terms & Conditions	20-21		

#### **ANNEXURE INDEX**

ANNEXURE A	22
ANNEXURE B	23-24
ANNEXURE C	25
ANNEXURE D	26
ANNEXURE E	27
ANNEXURE E-1	28
ANNEXURE E-2	29
ANNEXURE E-3	30
ANNEXURE E-4	31
ANNEXURE F	32-35
ANNEXURE F (A)	36-37
ANNEXURE G	38-39
ANNEXURE H	40-41
ANNEXURE I	42-55
ANNEXURE J	56-58
ANNEXURE K	59-61
ANNEXURE L	62-66
ANNEXURE M	67
ANNEXURE N	68
ANNEXURE O	69
ANNEXURE P	70

#### REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP) FOR ENGAGEMENT OF CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT TAXATION

RFP REFERENCE	NICL/FINANCE & ACCOUNTS/INDIRECT
KFF REFERENCE	TAX/2025
NUDBOGE	
PURPOSE	Engagement of Consultant for Indirect Tax
NAME OF DEPARTMENT	Corporate Finance and Accounts(TAX CELL)
PURPOSE	Request for proposal for engagement of
	Consultant for handling Indirect Taxation &
	associated matters
DATE OF UPLOADING OF RFP DOCUMENT ON WEB	23.05.2025
SITE	
LAST DATE FOR RECEIPT OF QUERIES FOR	30.05.2025
CLARIFICATION FROM BIDDERS	
TENTATIVE DATE FOR PRE-BID MEETING (If	04.06.2025
required)	
DATE FOR UPLOADING REPLY AND	10.06.2025
CORRIGENDUM FOR QUERIES (if required)	
LAST DATE & TIME FOR SUBMISSION OF BID	17.06.2025 3:00pm
DOCUMENTS INCLUDING TECHNICAL AND	
COMMERCIAL BID (ONLINE)	
DATE AND TIME FOR OPENING OF TECHNICAL	17.06.2025 4:00pm
BID	
EARNEST MONEY DEPOSIT	Rs. 50,000/- (Rupees Fifty Thousand Only) by
	way of NEFT to bank details given in point
	11.2. NEFT should be received by the
	Company before date and time specified
	above for submission of Technical bid
DATE OF PRESENTATION	To be intimated to eligible bidders meeting
	the criteria as per Annexure B
OPENING OF COMMERCIAL BID	Will be intimated to the Technically
	Qualified Bidders
EMAIL ID	Bhanu.suri@nic.co.in
WEBSITE AND LINK	https://nationalinsurance.nic.co.in
TENDER FEES	Rs.1,000/- (Rupees One Thousand only) by way
	of NEFT to bank details given in point 11.2.
NEFT should be received by the Comp	
	before the date and time specified above for
	submission of Technical bid.**

Key Information on the RFP Response Submission ("Bid Details")

\*\* Note: SSI units registered with NSIC and MSME can avail the following benefits on submission of relevant certificate:

- Exemption on payment of tender fee.
- Exemption from payment of EMD (Earnest Money Deposit)

Only Micro and Small Enterprises (MSEs) as defined in MSE Procurement Policy issued by the Department of Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises (MSME) are exempt from submission of EMD (Bid Security) and Tender Fees. Bidders claiming exemption of EMD under this rule (170 of GFR) are however required to submit a signed Bid securing declaration accepting that if they withdraw or modify their Bids during the period of validity or if they are awarded the contract and they fail to sign the contract or to submit a performance security before the deadline defined in the request for Bid document, they will be suspended for the period of 12 months from being eligible to submit Bids. Non submission against the same at Pre-qualification stage, will disqualify the Bidder.

#### Notes:

- **1.** The Bid is not transferable.
- 2. The above dates are tentative and subject to change without prior notice or intimation. Bidders should check the aforesaid website for updates & necessary information.
- **3.** If a holiday is declared on the Bid opening date, Bids shall be opened on the next working day at the same time unless communicated otherwise.
- **4.** Only bidders who qualify in the Technical bid will be called for the pre commercial bid presentation.

#### 1. **DISCLAIMER**

The information contained in this Request for Proposal Document (RFP Document/Bid Document) or information provided subsequently to bidder(s) whether verbally or in documentary form by or on behalf of NICL is provided to the bidder(s) on the terms and conditions set out in this RFP document and all other terms and conditions subject to which information is provided.

This RFP Document is not an agreement and is not an offer or invitation by NICL to any party/parties. The purpose of this RFP document is to provide the Bidder(s) with information to assist the formulation of their proposals. This RFP document does not claim to contain all the information each bidder may require. Each bidder should conduct its own independent investigation and analysis and is free to check the accuracy, reliability and completeness of the information in this RFP document and wherever necessary obtain dependent information.

NICL and its employees make no representations or warranty and shall incur no liability under any law, statute, rules or regulations as to the accuracy, reliability or completeness of this RFP document. The information contained in this RFP document is selective and NICL may in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, modify, amend or supplement the information in this RFP Document. The NICL also accepts no liability of any nature whether from negligence or otherwise, howsoever arising from reliance of any bidder upon the statements contained in this RFP.

The issue of the RFP does not imply that the NICL is bound to select a bidder or to appoint the selected bidder, as the case may be, for the project and the Company reserves the right to reject all or any of the bidder or bids without assigning any reason whatsoever and without being liable for any loss that bidder might suffer due to such reason. The decision of NICL shall be final, conclusive and binding on all parties/bidders directly or indirectly connected with bidding process.

The bidder shall bear all the costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of the bid including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expenses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by the company or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to the bid. All such costs and expenses will remain with the bidder and the company shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by a bidder in preparation or submission of the bid, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

#### 2. OVERVIEW

National Insurance Company Limited (NICL), having its Registered and Head Office at Premises no. 18-0374, Plot No. CBD-81, New town, Kolkata-700156, West Bengal, was incorporated in 1906 for carrying out General Insurance business. The Company has obtained GST Registrations in 34 States (Annexure P). It is a Public Sector General Insurance Company having offices all over India and a foreign office in Nepal. The Company has strong presence with around 860 offices, more than 7,000 employees and over 63,000 agents spread all over the country.

#### 3. PURPOSE

The Company invites proposals from Chartered Accountant Firm/ Chartered Accountant LLP of repute and proven track record to assist the Company in compliance/administration of Indirect Tax Laws as detailed in Terms of Reference (TOR) given in Annexure F/FA in such forms and manner as provided by Indirect Tax Laws.

#### 4. INVITATION

The Company invites proposals for selection of a Consultant for Indirect Taxation who shall assist the Company in compliance/administration of Indirect Tax Laws, as detailed in Terms of Reference.

The bidders desirous of taking up the assignment are invited to submit their Technical and commercial proposal in response to this RFP in a manner as mentioned in Para 11 of this document. The criteria and the actual process of evaluation of the response to the RFP and subsequent selection of the Successful Bidder will be entirely at Company's discretion. The bidders should have necessary experience, capability and expertise to perform, as per the scope of work and to the adhering to the Company's requirements/terms and conditions outlined in the RFP.

Bidders can depute their representatives to attend the bid opening. The representative has to submit an authorization letter in the prescribed format as per Annexure M duly signed by the bidder, authorizing him to represent and attend bid opening process on behalf of the bidder. The name of the bidders qualified under Technical evaluation will, be announced only after the evaluation process by the Committee. Bidders may attend the Bid opening by visiting the Company premises, address of which is provided in the Bid Details.

#### 5. **DEFINITIONS**

National Insurance Company Limited (NICL), which has invited the bids for consultancy services and with which the selected bidder signs the contract for the services to be rendered and to whom

the selected bidder shall provide services as per the terms and conditions and terms of reference of the contract.

"The Company/NICL" means " National Insurance Company Limited"

"Bidder" means any Chartered Accountant Firm/ Chartered Accountant LLP registered in India submitting its proposal for providing services to NICL as referred in the present Request for Proposal (RFP). A bidder declared as having been awarded the contract under this RFP shall be referred to as "Consultant" wherever the context so requires.

"Contract" means the contract signed by the parties and all the attached documents and the appendices including the addendums thereto.

"Day" means calendar day.

"Personnel" means professionals and support staff provided by the Bidder to perform the services or any Part thereof.

"Proposal"' means the Technical proposal and the commercial proposal.

"RFP" means this "Request for Proposal" prepared by NICL for the selection of Bidders.

"Assignment/Job" means the work to be performed by the Bidder pursuant to the contract.

"Terms of Reference (TOR)" means the document included in the RFP which explains the scope of work, activities, tasks to be performed, etc. by the Bidders.

#### 6. ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA: Eligibility Criteria is detailed in Annexure A.

Bidders must read carefully the conditions of RFP/eligibility criteria provided herein before submitting the Proposal to the Company. Proposals of only those Bidders who satisfy these conditions will be considered for the evaluation process. To be eligible for evaluation of its Proposal, the Bidder shall fulfil the eligibility criteria given in Annexure herein.

An Bidder who failed to perform on any agreement, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or a judicial pronouncement or an arbitration awarded/ granted against the Bidder, and/or has/have been expelled from any project or agreement terminated for breach is/are not eligible for the assignment of Indirect Tax Consultant.

Note: The RFP issued warrants the bidder to be equipped with both professional and Information technology competence that can cater to huge volume of transactions.

#### 7. CLARIFICATION ON THE RFP DOCUMENT

The Bidder may request a clarification on any clause of the RFP documents within the timelines mentioned in the documents through e-mail to bhanu.suri@nic.co.in. The responses of NICL will be published on its website and GeM Portal without identifying the source of the query.

#### 8. AMENDMENT

At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposal, NICL may modify the RFP document by amendment. Any clarification issued by the NICL will be in the form of an addendum/corrigendum and will be available on e-procurement portal <u>www.gem.gov.in</u> and website https://nationalinsurance.nic.co.in. The amendment will be binding on all bidders. NICL, at its discretion, may extend the deadline for submission of bids in order to allow prospective bidders a reasonable time to take the amendment into account. Interested Bidders are advised to

Page 8 of 70

frequently visit NICL website and <u>www.gem.gov.in</u> for updating themselves about changes, if any, made in the RFP before the bid submission date.

#### 9. TERMS OF REFERENCE: As given in Annexure F & F (A).

#### 10. GENERAL CONDITIONS FOR BID SUBMISSION AND EVALUATION

Bidder should examine the documents constituting this RFP in detail to prepare the Proposal. In case of deficiencies in the information required/ requested, the proposal may be rejected.

#### 11.1 Request for proposal (RFP)

a) The RFP Document can be downloaded from the NICL website or www.gem.gov.in

b) No Bidder shall submit more than one application for the consultancy.

c) The proposal as well as all related correspondence exchanged by the bidder and the company shall be in English Language.

d) Bidders are advised that the selection of Bidder shall be on the basis of an Evaluation/Selection Process specified in this RFP in Point 11.10. Bidders shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that no explanation or justification for any aspect of the selection process will be given and that the Company's decisions are without any right of appeal whatsoever.

#### 11.2 Earnest Money Deposit (EMD)

The offer for engagement as Consultant for Indirect Taxation must be accompanied with a deposit in the form of online transfer for an amount of Rs.50,000/- (Rupees Fifty Thousand only) to be credited to the bank account details mentioned as follows, which would carry no interest. Non-submission of EMD along with Pre-Qualification cum Technical Bid will disqualify the Bid and the Commercial

Name as per Bank Account: National Insurance Company Limited				
Bank Account Number : 6762010554				
Type of Account	: Current Account			
Name of the Bank	: Indian Bank			
Name of the Branch	: Russell Street			
Address of the Branch	: 5B, Russell Street, Kolkata – 700071			
MICR Number	: 700019018			
IFSC	: IDIB000R024			

Bid of such Bidders will not be entertained.

The **EMD** to be furnished by the successful Bidder may be forfeited if the Bidder:

i. Withdraws his bid at any time before the LOI (Letter of Intent) or Purchase Order or Advice for execution is issued against the respective RFP.

OR

ii. Fails or refuses to receive the Purchase Order within two working days from the date of issuance of the Purchase Order.

OR

iii. Fails or refuses to execute the work after issue of LOI/Purchase Order/Advice for execution.

OR

Page 9 of 70

iv. Fails or refuses to furnish the Performance Guarantee of 5% of the Contract Value.

OR

v. Fails or refuses to execute the Contract within 14 days of issue date of PO.

OR

vi. Fails or refuses to execute the work as per the Contract

**Note**: If EMD is forfeited for any reason, the concerned bidder will be debarred from further participation in future RFPs floated by the Company. Any decision in this regard taken by the company shall be final, conclusive and binding on the bidder.

\*\* Note: SSI units registered with NSIC and MSME can avail the following benefits on submission of relevant certificate:

- Exemption on payment of tender fee.
- Exemption from payment of EMD (Earnest Money Deposit)

Only Micro and Small Enterprises (MSEs) as defined in MSE Procurement Policy issued by the Department of Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises (MSME) are exempt from submission of EMD (Bid Security) and Tender Fees. Bidders claiming exemption of EMD under this rule (170 of GFR) are however required to submit a signed Bid securing declaration accepting that if the withdraw or modify their Bids during the period of validity or if they are awarded the contract and they fail to sing the contract or to submit a performance security before the deadline defined in the request for Bid document, they will be suspended for the period of 12 months from being eligible to submit Bids. Non submission against the same at Pre-qualification stage, will disqualify the Bidder.

#### 11.3 Validity Period of the Proposed Bid

The proposal will be valid for 120 days after the closing date for submission of bid. A bid valid for shorter period shall be rejected by NICL as non-responsive. Any decision in this regard by NICL shall be final, conclusive and binding on the bidder.

#### 11.4 Non-transferable bid

This bid document is not transferable. Only the bidder is entitled to quote and to execute the job, if allotted. Outsourcing of any work allotted on selection of bidder will not be allowed. The bidder should also submit an undertaking as part of Annexure N to the effect that he has not made any modification in the original copy of RFP and his bid would be liable for rejection for any violation of the above.

#### 11.5 Two stage Bidding Process

The bidder will submit its response to the present RFP separately in two parts - "The

Technical Bid" and "The Commercial Bid".

Technical Bid will contain the details as- required eligibility criteria, along with documentary evidence, and other documents related to the bid, while the Commercial Bid will contain the pricing information. In the first stage, only the Technical Bids will be opened in the presence of the bidders. The Bids will be evaluated as per the criteria determined by the Company and only technically qualified bids will be considered for further evaluation. The Company shall

invite the bidders for presentation before the selection committee of the Company. Those bidders satisfying the Technical requirements as determined by the Company shall be shortlisted for opening their Commercial Bid.

The company reserves the right not to accept any bid, or to accept or reject a particular bid at its sole discretion without assigning any reason whatsoever.

The cost of bidding and submission of RFP documents is entirely the responsibility of bidders, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the RFP process.

#### 11.6 Technical Bid

In preparing their Technical proposal, Bidders are expected to examine in detail the documents comprising the RFP. Material deficiencies in providing the information requested may result in rejection of a Technical proposal. All claims made by the bidder will have to be backed by documentary evidence.

Technical bids will be subjected to an evaluation process as detailed in Annexure B.

# Note: Technical bid should not have any details of the commercial aspects of this bid, which is to be submitted separately as per Annexure G only. A technical bid containing such information shall be declared invalid and rejected.

#### 11.7 Commercial Bid

The Bidders(s) are required to submit commercial proposals at the same time as the Technical proposal. After presentation, commercial bids will be opened and evaluated for firms securing 70% (70 out of 100) or more marks as per scoring given in Technical Proposal and Presentation.

The commercial proposal shall clearly indicate the total cost of the Consultancy in both figures and words, in Indian Rupees, and signed by the Bidder's Authorized Representative. In the event of any difference between figures and words the amount indicated in words shall prevail. In the event of a difference between the arithmetic total and the total shown in the commercial proposal, the arithmetic errors will be rectified as per normal process and resultant values will be taken into account.

The fee quoted shall separately state the consultancy fee and applicable taxes (However, applicable taxes will be paid as per the tax rate prevailing at the time of actual payment). For evaluation of commercial bid the fees quoted (excluding taxes) will be taken into account. The commercial proposal shall not include any conditions attached to it. Any such conditional commercial proposal shall be liable for rejection. Payment will be made after deducting tax deductible at source as per applicable tax laws.

The Commercial bid should be submitted strictly in the format given by the company as **Annexure G** of this document along with a covering letter as per **Annexure O** and should not have any deviations, restrictive statements therein otherwise, such bids are liable to be rejected at the sole discretion of the Company. The price shall be quoted in Indian Currency only and shall be inclusive of all expenses.

#### 11.8 Submission, receipt and opening of proposal

The proposal as well as all related correspondence exchanged by the Bidders with NICL shall be written in the English language. Bidders who fulfil the criteria specified in **Annexure A** should submit their Application (i.e. Technical and Commercial Proposal) online through eprocurement portal www.gem.gov.in in the format enclosed as **Annexure E** together with **Annexures El to E4 and G** and other supporting documents.

The original proposal, both Technical and commercial proposals, shall contain no interlineations or overwriting.

An authorized representative of the Bidder/Bidders shall initial all pages of the RFP document and sign the original Technical and commercial proposals as well as the Annexures. The authorization shall be in the form of a letter or in any other form demonstrating that the representative has been duly authorized to sign and such authorization shall be enclosed with the proposal. The signed Technical and commercial proposals shall be marked "original".

Both the Technical and Commercial proposals shall be submitted online on e-procurement portal www.gem.gov.in.

#### **11.9 Proposal Evaluation**

From the time the proposals are opened to the time the contract is awarded, the Bidder should not contact NICL, unless called for. The Bidder should also not contact any of the officers/employees or representatives of the Company on any matter related to its Technical proposal and/or commercial proposal with a view to influencing NICL in the examination, evaluation, ranking of proposals, and recommendation for award of contract. Such an effort shall result in the rejection of the Bidder's proposals. Canvassing in any form shall lead to disqualification of the proposal.

The Bidders, who qualify as per mandatory eligibility criteria mentioned in **Annexure A**, will be called for presentation with the company's appointed internal committee.

After presentation, commercial bids will be opened and evaluated for firms securing 70% (70 out of 100) or more marks as per scoring given in Technical proposal and Presentation.

The commercial proposal will be opened subsequently and would be evaluated according to scoring system for final ranking as stated in the scoring sheet attached. (Annexure C).

In case of a discrepancy between amount in words and figures, the former will prevail. NICL reserves the right

- i. to accept or reject any or all the proposals without assigning any reason and
- ii. to engage a Bidder for the entire Assignment/ Job OR only for one or more segments of the project.

The NICL has the complete discretion to reject any Application/Bid without giving any reason which cannot be questioned or challenged by the Bidder.

#### **11.10** Evaluation Criteria

- I. Technical bids will be subjected to an evaluation process as detailed in **Annexure B:** Bidders who score minimum 70 out of 100 marks on the Technical evaluation criteria as mentioned above will only be considered. The Commercial bids of the Bidders with Technical marks less than 70 will not be considered for commercial/ financial evaluation.
- II. Criterion for evaluation of Commercial bids: On opening of the financial bid, the successful Technical bids will be graded as L1, L2, and L3. Where L1 bidder is the one who has quoted the lowest cost proposal.
- III. For final award of the assignment, a combined evaluation shall be done by applying a weightage of 70 and 30 for the Technical and commercial score respectively, according to the formula for those found qualified in the Technical bidding.

For example,

Three consultants namely A, B, C participated in the Bid process and their Technical scores are as under A = 80, B = 90 and C=70

After converting them into percentile, we get

Α.	= (80/90)*100 = 88.89
Β.	=(90/90)*100=100
C.	=(70/90)*100=77.78

The quoted prices for consultants are as under: A = Rs. 8000, B = Rs. 9000 and C = Rs.10000. The final cost = (lowest cost quoted in price bid, in this case is RS. 8000) quoted by the Bidder converted into percentile score shall be as under.

A.	=(8000/8000)*100 = 100
В.	=(8000/9000)*100 = 89
C.	= (8000/10000)*100 =80

As the weightage for Technical parameter and cost are 70% and 30% respectively, the final scores shall be calculated as under.

A. = (88.89 \* 0.7) + (100 \* 0.3) = 92.22B. = (100\*0.7) + (89\*0.3) = 96.7C. = (77.78\*0.7) + (80\*0.3) = 78.45

The offer of B having the highest score shall be selected as Ll.

#### **11.11** Undertaking by bidder - As given in Annexure O.

#### **11.12.** Compliance Confirmation

The bidder must submit unconditional and unambiguous compliance confirmation to all the terms and conditions stipulated in the RFP.

#### 11.13 Notification of Award

The acceptance of a proposal, subject to contract, Technical compliance, commercial considerations & compliance with all the terms and conditions will be communicated in writing by means of offer of contract/ service order at the address supplied by the bidder in the RFP response.

Any change of address and contact information of the Bidder, should therefore be promptly notified to: gst.accounts@nic.co.in.

The written offer of contract/ service order issued to the successful bidder need to be accepted by the bidder in writing within 7 days from the date of issue of the offer.

#### 11.14 Signing of Contract/ Agreement

The successful bidder/ consultant will be required to enter into an Agreement/ Contract as per company prescribed format as provided in **Annexure I** within 15 days from the date of acceptance by the successful bidder of the offer of the NICL.

In case of failure on the part of the Consultant to adhere to the time schedule, the Penalty condition as per Clause 21 & Annexure D shall be invoked by NICL. However, NICL may cancel the contract if the CONSULTANT fails to commence the delivery and implementation within two weeks from the date of issue of Purchase Order.

The services rendered of consultancy in respect of Indirect Taxation should be executed and completed in coordination with and under supervision and guidance of NICL.

#### 11.15 Performance Guarantee by Successful Bidder

On receipt of the order, the successful bidder has to submit a Performance Bank Guarantee in the format prescribed by the company under **Annexure K** for an amount equivalent to 5% of the order value (order value means the retainership fee quoted under S No 1 of Annexure G on a per annum basis, multiplied by two), within one week's time, from the date of acceptance which may be extended with mutual consultation.

#### **12. Period of Assignment**

The assignment shall be valid for a period of two years w.e.f. 01.08.2025 after execution of the agreement with an option at the discretion of NICL for a further extension of 2 years at the end of second year. Any amendment to the commercials for the extended period shall be by mutual consent.

Any extension of the completion date due to unforeseen delays shall be by mutual consent.

If the Consultant fails to complete the assignment as per the time frame prescribed in the RFP and the extensions if any allowed, it will be treated as breach of contract. NICL reserves its right to cancel the order in the event of delay and forfeit the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD).

The Consultant must provide professional, objective and impartial advice at all times and hold the Companies' interest paramount, without any consideration for future work and strictly avoid conflicts with other assignments or their own corporate interests.

Company may at its sole discretion terminate the contract with prior notice in writing of 30 days due to any unforeseen circumstances or any change in statute or company rules. In the event of such termination, the Company will pay for such services as may have been rendered by the Consultant till expiry of Notice Period.

#### **13. Payment Terms**

**Retainership**: Fee will be paid on half yearly basis i.e. for April-September and for October to March at the end of the period upon submission of tax invoice. Note: In the event of period of engagement not being in sync with the Financial Year, the first payment of fees will be for proportionate period starting from the date of engagement till the end of September or March as the case may be.

**Filing of GST Returns :** Return filing fees will be calculated by multiplying the proposed per transaction price with the number of actual transactions. The payment will be made on monthly basis upon submission of tax invoice along with copy of filed return. No separate payment will be made for filing of GSTR 9 & 9C whose cost is deemed to have been included in the monthly payments.

**Appeals:** 50% upon filing of appeal with the appellate authority and submission of supporting documents as required by the concerned department and balance 50% upon conclusion of the appeal. However, for payment towards old appeal, the selected bidder will be paid 50% of the pending appeal fee upon conclusion of the appeal.

**Outstation Visits:** In case of requirement of outstation visit (at the instruction of Competent Authority of NICL) the Air Fare (economy class) and Out of Pocket expenses @ Rs.1000/- per person per day, inclusive of all expenses, will be reimbursed to the selected bidder subject to production of proofs of travel.

#### 14. Conflict of interest

The Consultant shall avoid any conflict of interest while discharging contractual obligations and bring, beforehand, any possible instance of conflict of interest to the knowledge of the Company, while rendering any advice or service.

The Consultant must act, at all times, in the interest of the Company and render any advice/service with professional integrity. The Consultant is expected to undertake an assignment/project, only in areas of its expertise and where it has capability to deliver efficient

and effective advice/services to the Company. The Consultant has to cooperate fully with any legitimately provided/constituted investigative body, conducting inquiry into processing or execution of the consultancy contract/ any other matter related with discharge of contractual obligations by the consultant.

#### **15. NICL reserves the right to:**

- a) Reject any or all proposals received in response to the RFP without giving any reason whatsoever.
- b) Reject the proposals received in response to the RFP containing any deviation from the payment terms stipulated in point No 13 above.
- c) Waive or change any formalities, irregularities, or inconsistencies in proposal format delivery.
- d) Extend the timelines for submission of proposal.
- e) Modify the RFP document, by an amendment that would be notified on the Company website/ GeM Portal
- f) Independently ascertain information from the companies to which the bidder has already extended Services for similar assignment.
- g) Modify the time period stipulated in Point No. 12 above for completion of assignment during the execution of assignment if it deems fit.

#### **16.** Contract finalization

NICL shall, have the right not to enter into the contract with the Bidder if the Bidder is unable to provide the professional staff assured in the Technical proposal. In such an eventuality, NICL reserves the right to reject the proposal/work order.

NICL will not consider substitution of professional staff before signing the contract and during the tenure of the assignment unless both parties agree that undue delay in the selection of professional staff makes such substitution unavoidable, or for reasons such as death medical incapacity, or if the professional staff has left the organization. Any proposed substitute shall have equivalent or better qualifications and experience and complete details be submitted by the Consultant within the 15 days of such event.

The contract/ agreement shall be executed only at Kolkata and the selected Bidder shall bear the cost of stamp duty for the contract/ agreement as applicable in the state of West Bengal.

#### 17. Confidentiality-

This document is meant for the specific use by the Company/ person/s interested to participate in the bidding process. This document in its entirety is subject to Copyright Laws. NICL expects the Bidder or any person acting on behalf of the Bidder to strictly adhere to the instructions given in the document and maintain confidentiality of information. The consultants will be held responsible for any misuse of information contained in the document, and are liable to be prosecuted by NICL in the event that such a circumstance is brought to the notice

Page 16 of 70

of the NICL. By downloading the document, the interested party is subject to the confidentiality clauses herein.

The Consultant selected for the assignment should treat all data and information about NICL, obtained in the execution of proposed assignment as confidential, hold it in strict confidence and should not reveal such data/information to any other party without prior approval of NICL. Further the bidder will be exposed by virtue of assignment, to the internal business and accounts related information of NICL. Accordingly, the selected bidder will have to sign a legal non-disclosure agreement in the format prescribed in Annexure J.

#### **18. Indemnification**

The bidder agrees to indemnify and keep indemnified, defend and hold harmless NICL and its officers, directors, employees and agents from and against any and all losses, liabilities, claims, obligations, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorney's fees), arising before or after completion of assignment, which result from, arise in connection with or are related in any way to claims by third parties/ regulators, arising out of or in connection with the bidder's breach of any of the terms and conditions, representations, warranties specified in the agreement/contract; misuse of login credentials of GST Portal; infringement of Intellectual Property Rights (IPR) of NICL, acts or omissions of, negligence, or misconduct by the bidder; or its professionals, representatives, agents, security analysts, consultants, advisors, employees and/or other authorised persons.

The aggregate liability of either party, whether under the contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total contract value, provided that this limitation shall not apply to: (i) Any obligation or claim arising out of or in connection with any third party claim of IPR infringement,

- (ii) In the event of any fraud and dishonesty
- (iii) misuse of login credentials of GST Portal

This clause shall survive the termination or expiration of this agreement for a period of five years.

#### **19. Termination of Agreement:**

A suitable clause for termination by giving suitable notice will be incorporated in the final agreement. The agreement with the selected firm may be cancelled at the Company's discretion on account of following or without assigning any reason:

- a. On refusal to take up the allotted Assignment;
- b. Unnecessary or unwarranted delay in execution of the work allotted.
- c. If the firm stands dissolved /reconstituted and the name/style of the firm is changed;

- d. On not abiding by the terms and conditions stipulated in the agreement;
- e. Breach of trust is noticed during any stage of the consultancy assignment.
- f. If the performance of the firm is not found satisfactory (viewed as such by the Company's appropriate authority);
- g. Any other reason at the discretion of the Company.

#### 20. Disciplinary action for professional misconduct:

The selected firm should be subject to disciplinary rules as enumerated by the authority under which the firm is registered.

#### 21. Penalty Clause: As per Annexure D

#### 22. Integrity Pact:

The successful bidder has to sign integrity pact with the NICL as per Annexure L.

#### 23. Publicity

Any publicity by the bidder in which the name of NICL is to be used, should be done only with the explicitly written permission of NICL.

#### 24. Representations & Warranties:

- a. That the bidder is a Chartered Accountant Firm/ Chartered Accountant LLP which has the requisite qualifications, skills, experience and expertise in providing Service(s) contemplated by this RFP, possesses the financial wherewithal, the power and the authority to enter into the agreement and provide the Service(s) sought by NICL.
- b. That the bidder is not involved in any litigation, potential, threatened and existing, that may have an impact of effecting or compromising the performance and delivery of Service(s) under the agreement.
- c. That the Bidder has the professional skills, personnel and resources/ authorizations /approvals infrastructure that are necessary for providing all such services as are necessary to perform its obligations under the RFP and this Engagement.
- d. That the Bidder shall procure all the necessary permissions and adequate approvals and licenses for use of various software and any copyrighted process/product free from all claims, titles, interests and liens thereon and shall keep NICL, its directors, officers, employees, representatives, Consultants and agents indemnified in relation thereto and in respect of any infringement of any of the intellectual property rights.

Page 18 of 70

- e. That all the representations and warranties as have been made by the Bidder with respect to this RFP and agreement, are true and correct, and shall continue to remain true and correct through the term of the agreement.
- f. That the execution of the Service(s) herein is and shall be in accordance and in compliance with all applicable laws.
- g. That all conditions precedent under the agreement has been complied.
- h. That neither the execution and delivery by the bidder of the Engagement nor the bidder's Compliance with or performance of the terms and provisions of the agreement;
  - 1. Will contravene any provision of any applicable law or order, writ, injunction or decree of any court or governmental authority binding on the bidder.
  - 2. Will conflict or be inconsistent with or result in any breach of any of the terms, covenants, conditions or provisions of, or constitute a default under any agreement, contract or instrument to which the bidder is a party or by which it or any of its property or assets is bound or to which it may be subject.

#### 25. Force Majeure

The bidder shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security, liquidated damages or termination for default, if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure. For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event beyond the control of the bidder and not involving the bidder's fault or negligence and not foreseeable. Such events may include, but are not limited to, Acts of God or of public enemy, acts of Government of India in their sovereign capacity, acts of war.

If a Force Majeure situation arises, the bidder shall promptly notify NICL in writing of such conditions and the cause thereof within one week. Unless otherwise directed by NICL in writing, the bidder shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as it is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

#### **26. Resolution of Disputes**

All disputes, controversies or differences arising out of or in connection with this Agreement shall be settled by arbitration under the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The tribunal shall consist of one (1) arbitrator to be mutually agreed by the Parties, failing which such arbitrator shall be appointed as per the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The parties agree that reference to arbitration in this clause is to the "Fast track procedure" contemplated under

Section 29B of the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The seat of arbitration shall be Kolkata and the language of arbitration shall be English.

Performance under these presents shall, if reasonably possible, continue during the arbitration proceedings and payment due to the Consultant by the Company shall not be withheld, unless they are themselves the subject matter of the arbitration proceedings.

#### **27. Governing Language**

The contract shall be written in English. All correspondence and other documents pertaining to contract that are exchanged between the parties shall be written in English.

#### 28. Governing Law/Jurisdiction

The Agreement / Contract shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law in India and shall be subject to the jurisdiction of the Courts of Kolkata

#### 29. Miscellaneous Terms & Conditions

Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, this offer together with Company's written acceptance and notification of award shall constitute a binding contract with the Bidder. NICL is not responsible for non-receipt of EMD within the specified date and time due to any reason including holidays.

The Company also reserves the right to alter/ modify any/ some/ all of the requirements, as it may deem necessary, and notify the same on e-procurement portal: <u>www.gem.gov.in</u> and website: <u>https://nationalinsuranceindia.nic.co.in</u> before the last date for submission of response under this RFP. The Bidders should be agreeable for the same.

Bids not conforming to the requirements of the RFP may not be considered by NICL. However, NICL reserves the right, at any time before last date of submission of Technical & Financial proposal, to waive any of the requirements of the RFP, if in the sole discretion of NICL, the best interests of NICL would be served by such waiver.

NICL shall have the right to cancel the RFP process at any time prior to award of contract, without thereby incurring any liabilities to the affected Bidder(s). Reasons for cancellation, as determined by NICL, in its sole discretion, may include but are not limited to, the following:

- A. Services contemplated are no longer required;
- B. Scope of work were not adequately or clearly defined due to unforeseen circumstance and/or factors and/or new developments;
- C. Proposed fees is unjustified considering the scope of work.
- D. The Project is not in the best interests of NICL;
- E. Any other reason.

The Bidders shall be responsible for all of costs associated with the preparation of their Proposals and their participation in the Selection Process, visits to the Company etc. The Company will not be responsible or in any way liable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.

NICL reserves the right to verify the validity of bid information and to reject any bid where the contents appear to be incorrect, inaccurate or inappropriate at any time during the process of RFP or even after award of contract.

Company may choose to take an undertaking from employees of the Bidder to maintain confidentiality of the Company's information/documents etc. Company may seek details /confirmation on background verification of Bidder's employees, worked/working on Company's project as may have been undertaken / executed by the Bidder. Bidder should be agreeable for any such undertaking/verification.

#### Annexure A Eligibility Criteria

Bidders meeting the following criteria are eligible to submit their Bids along with supporting documents. If the Bid is not accompanied by the required documents supporting eligibility criteria, the same would be rejected.

Sr. No.	Mandatory Eligibility Criteria	Documents Required
1	<ul> <li>The bidder should be GST Suvidha Provider.</li> <li>The bidder should be Chartered Accountant Partnership firm or Chartered Accountant LLP registered in India, carrying on business for the last 20 years as on 31.03.2025.</li> <li>Bidder should not have been an Auditor of NICL or any of its offices during last 10 years.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Self-Declaration</li> <li>Constitution Certificate issued by ICAI</li> <li>Self-declaration</li> </ul>
2	Bidder should have at least one full-fledged office in Kolkata for at least the last five years as on 31.03.2025 with at least four partners stationed in Kolkata.	Self-declaration in format E- 1/ constitution certificate/ Firm Card/ Registration Certificate of relevant authority.
3	<ul> <li>Bidder should have minimum 12 partners (Qualifying Partners) in India out of which at least 4 should be in Kolkata and at least 15 full time professionally qualified Staff stationed at Kolkata and at least 2 DISA/CISA qualified partner/staff as on 31.03.2025.</li> <li>All Qualifying partners must be associated with the bidding entity for a period not less than one year as on 31.03.2025.</li> </ul>	Constitution Certificate issued by ICAI or Declaration by the firm regarding Partners/ Professionally qualified/ DISA/ CISA employees.
	Qualifying employees must be associated with the bidding entity for a period not less than one year as on 31.03.2025.	
4	Bidder should be regular Indirect Tax Consultant (GST and service tax) or Consultant for advisory services for Indirect Tax at enterprise level to an entity having a turnover of Rs.1000 crores during the last 3 Financial years ending 31.03.2025.	Client CERTIFICATE /Appointment letter issued by the relevant organization clearly indicating the period covered.
5	Bidder should have an average turnover of at least Rs. 50 crore and profit making for the last 3 Financial years as on 31.03.2024.	Copy of Audited Financial Accounts of the firm.
6	Bidder should not have been banned / declared ineligible by the Govt. of India / State Governments / ICAI or any other Governing body, for corrupt and fraudulent practices or negligence or have any disciplinary proceedings pending with ICAI against the Bidder firm or any of the partners, with respect to the scope of work envisaged by National Insurance Company in the subject RFP.	Undertaking by the Bidder Firm in Annexure E
7	The Bidder should have offices in Kolkata, Delhi, Chennai, and Mumbai and in at least two other major cities of India across geographical regions such as Hyderabad/Bengaluru/Ahmedabad etc.	Self-declaration

Note: The Bidder shall include its Affiliates/group companies/member firms working under the common brand name and engaged in similar activity of advisory/financial Services registered in India. However, in the case of such entities, the bid should be submitted by the entity registered with ICAI.

#### Annexure B Parameters for evaluation of Technical Proposal

The parameters used in ranking the Bidders are as follows:-

Part	(a)		
Sr.	Parameters	Max Marks	Criteria
1	No of years of carrying on business in India as on 31.03.2025	15	Ten marks for minimum 20 years and one mark for each completed additional year over minimum eligibility.
2	Man Power and qualifications No. of Partners and professionally qualified Employees. Each Partner must be associated with the firm as on 31.03.2025. Each Professionally qualified employee must be associated with the firm as on 31.03.2025.	20	<ul> <li>Minimum 12 partners (as on 31.03.2025) 5 marks</li> <li>One mark each for each additional partner above minimum eligibility. (Maximum 5 marks)</li> <li>Minimum 15 professionally qualified employees</li> <li>One mark for each professionally qualified employee above minimum eligibility. (Maximum 5 marks).</li> <li>For 2 DISA/CISA qualified partners/employees</li> <li>One mark each for each additional DISA/CISA qualified partner/employee above minimum eligibility. (Maximum 5 marks).</li> <li>NOTE: No marks Will be awarded to the partner having less than one year and employee having less than one-year association with the firm either as a partner or as an employee as the case may be. Please provide names, qualification and location of dedicated staff for NICL project. Contact numbers to be provided on selection as successful bidder.</li> </ul>
3	(i) Experience in Indirect-tax consultancy at enterprise level for last 5 years of an entity having a turnover of Rs.1000 crores.	20	For each assignment: 2 marks Maximum marks :10
	(ii) Consultancy for Indirect Tax at enterprise level for General Insurance Company		5 marks per company Maximum Marks: 10
4	Headquarters in Kolkata Presence in other centres (other than Kolkata) across the country	10	5 marks for Headquarters in Kolkata One mark per additional centre: maximum marks 5
5	Consultancy to /advocacy on behalf of any organization before ministry, regulatory bodies (like IRDAI etc) for representing with respect to Indirect Tax Laws.	5	Client Certificate/copy of Agreement with client. (1 mark for each successful case)

#### Part (b)

E.

Presentation	30	Shall be evaluated by the committee identified for the purpose. *
Grand Total of Part (a+b)	100	

Sr no.	Parameter Marks allo	
1.	Knowledge of burning topics related to Indirect Taxes, currently concerning General Insurance Business in India	5 (one for each topic)
2.	Opinion/advice provided to any General Insurance Company in India in the last year (i.e. calender year 2024 & thereafter). Proof to be submitted	10 ( 5 per case)
3.	Ability to provide near real time information on Service Tax and GST cases concerning the Company	4
4.	Flowchart depicting process to handle multiple State Audit Queries at a given point of time (marks to be allotted basis ability to connect to multiple SPOCs of NICL at a time)	3
5	Any other salient point considered by the Committee	8

#### \* Criteria for evaluation of Presentation

Annexure C
Parameter for selection of Bidder.

Sr.No	PARAMETERS	Maximum Marks
1	Technical Proposal & Presentation	70
2	Commercial Bid	30

For Example:

Three Bidders namely A, B and C participated in the bid process and their Technical proposal and presentation scores are as under: -

A=80, B=90, C=70 After converting them into percentile, we get

A= (80/90)\*100=88.89 B= (90/90)\*100=100 C= (70/90)\*100=77.78

The quoted prices for Bidders are as under: A= Rs 8000, B=Rs 9000, C=Rs10000

The final cost (lowest cost quoted in price bid, in this case it Rs.8000) quoted by the bidders converted into percentile score shall be as under:

A= (8000/8000)\*100=100 B= (8000/9000)\*100=89 C= (8000/10000)\*100=80

The final scores shall be calculated as under

 $\begin{array}{l} A = (88.89 * 0.7) + (100 * 0.3) = 92.22 \\ B = (100 * 0.7) + (89 * 0.3) = 96.70 \\ C = (77.78 * 0.7) + (80 * 0.3) = 78.45 \end{array}$ 

Hence, the offer of "B" (being highest score) would be considered

#### ANNEXURE D

**Penalty Clause:** Company will reserve the right to deduct from the amount to be paid to the Bidder, in the event of the following:

Reason	1 <sup>st</sup> instance	2 <sup>nd</sup> instance	3 <sup>rd</sup> instance
Failing to visit Head Office as and when required by the Company.	Caution Note	5% of retainer ship fees	As decided by the Company Based on materiality
Delay in responding to the references made by the Company	Caution Note	5% of retainer ship fees	As decided by the Company based on materiality
Failing in Representing the company in person before Indirect tax Authorities and/or any other Authorities as and when required by NICL	Caution Note	5% of retainer ship fees	As decided by the Company based on materiality
Failure in providing replies to notices issued by indirect tax authorities within the timeline as mentioned in the given notices	Caution Note	10% of retainer ship fees	As decided by the company based on materiality

#### **ANNEXURE E**

#### PROFORMA OF APPLICATION FOR COMPANY'S CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT TAXATION

#### (ON OFFICIAL LETTER HEAD)

Chief Manager, Corporate Finance & Accounts department (Tax cell), The National Insurance Co.Ltd, Head Office, Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CDB-81, New town, kolkata-700156.

Dear Sir,

#### APPLICATION FOR APPOINTMENT AS CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT **TAXATION OF THE COMPANY**

Please find enclosed information in Annexure (E-1 to E-4) concerning us for consideration of our firm to be appointed as Consultant for Indirect Tax matters of the Company.

We agree to undertake the project, if allotted by you, as per the scope of work (Terms of Reference). We hereby declare that our firm does not have any pecuniary liability or any claim/disciplinary/legal proceeding pending against us/ our partners or any other cause which could hamper our ability to render the services as envisaged. We also declare that the firm has not been banned / declared ineligible by the Govt. of India / State Governments / ICAI or any other Governing body, for corrupt and fraudulent practices or negligence or have any disciplinary proceedings pending with ICAI against the Bidder firm or any of the partners, with respect to the scope of work envisaged by National Insurance Company in subject RFP. If the aforesaid representation / declaration or information in the annexures is found to be incorrect, we agree that the Company shall be entitled to terminate the agreement, if allotted, or initiate suitable action as deemed fit and appropriate by the Company, without reference to us. We have, during the last five years, neither failed to perform on any agreement, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration awarded against us, nor been expelled from any project or agreement nor had any agreement terminated for breach by us.

Authorized Signatory

Place:

**List of Document Enclosed** 

- 1. EMD NEFT Particulars
- 2. Annexures E1 to E4
- 3. Other documents please specify

Page 27 of 70

## Date:

(Name :)

#### Annexure E-1

## PARTICULARS TO BE FURNISHED FOR THE PURPOSE OF APPOINTMENT OF THE CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT TAXATION

S.no	Description	Documentary	
			Evidence
1	Name of the Firm		
2	Firm No. allotted by registering Authority/ICAI*		
3	(i)Address (Registered Office)		
	(ii)Address in Kolkata if different from (i) Above		
4	Email ID		
5	Contact number/s (Tel/Mobile)		
6	PAN of the Firm		
7	GST Registration number of the firm		
8	Year of establishment in India		
9	No. of completed years for which carrying On business in		
	Kolkata as on 31.03.2025		
10	Name of the Partners*	(Annexure: E-2)	
11	Name of partners Stationed at Kolkata	(Annexure: E-2)	
12	Number of Employees	(Annexure: E-2)	
13	Number of Professionally qualified	(Annexure: E-2)	
	Employees in the firm (out of above)		
14	Number of employees/partners who have done DISA/CISA	(Annexure: E-2)	
15	Person(s) proposed to be assigned for the Services and	(Annexure: E-2)	
	his/their profiles (To interact with our Regional Spocs)		
16	Details of consultancy for Indirect Tax at enterprise level **	(Annexure: E-3)	
17	Details of consultancy for Indirect Tax at enterprise level	(Annexure: E-4)	
	**GIC		
18	Presence in how many cities in India		
	(Provide Address)		
19	Turnover and profit during last three		
	Financial Years:		
	2021-22		
	2022-23		
	2023-24		
20	Details of Consultancy to / advocacy on behalf of any		
	organization before ministry, Regulatory bodies (like IRDA		
	etc)		
21	Any other information considered relevant		

(Please attach separate sheets if space is not sufficient in any row, duly mentioning the row number and description)

Place: Signatory

Date:

Authorized

(Sign with Seal)

\*Self-attested copies in support of the information should be submitted.

\*\* Self attested copies of letters issued by the client should be submitted.

Page 28 of 70

#### **ANNEXURE E-2**

#### (A) DETAILS OF PARTNERS AND PROFESSIONALLY QUALIFIED EMPLOYEE

SR. NO	NAME	Capacity (Partner/ Employee)	Qualification (C.A/CISA/ DISA, etc)	CA Membership Number (If Applicable)	Experience	Years with The firm	Stationed At (City)	Remarks

#### (B) DETAILS OF PARTNERS AND PROFESSIONALLY QUALIFIED EMPLOYEES (dedicated staff)

SR. NO	NAME	Capacity (Partner/ Employee)	Qualification (C.A/CISA/ DISA, etc)	CA Membership Number (If Applicable)	Experience	Years with The firm	Stationed At (City)	Remarks

#### **Authorised Signatory**

(Name) Seal

Self-attested copies of certificates of CA membership/DISA/CISA etc., should be submitted

Page 29 of 70

#### **ANNEXURE E-3**

#### PARTICULARS IN RESPECT OF CONSULTANCY FOR INDIRECT TAXATION FOR LAST 5 YEARS AS ON 31.03.2025 AT ENTERPRISE LEVEL.

SR. No.	Name of the Organisation	Period of Contract (from DD/MM/YY To DD/MM/YY)	Industry/ Sector	Turnover (for Each FY during the contract Period)	Type of Consultancy	Scope of work	Person in charge from client side with contact number and Email ID

#### Authorised Signatory

(Name) Seal

Page 30 of 70

#### **ANNEXURE E-4**

#### PARTICULARS IN RESPECT OF CONSULTANCY FOR INDIRECT TAXATION AT ENTERPRISE LEVEL FOR A GENERAL INSURANCE COMPANY DURING LAST FIVE YEARS ENDING 31.03.2025

SR.NO	NAME OF THE ORGANISATION	PERIOD OF CONTRACT (from DD/MM/YY to DD/MM/YY)	SCOPE OF WORK	PERSON IN CHARGE FROM CLIENT SIDE WITH CONTACT NUMBER AND EMAIL ID

#### Annexure F Term of Reference (TOR) Scope of Work/ Term of Reference

#### Retainership

The scope of the service would include the following in respect of NICL's GSTINs as input service distributor and service provider of General Insurance Service.

#### a. Advisory services

- i. To identify the gaps between the procedure(s) being followed by the Company and Statutory requirements, if any
- ii. To analyse & advice on the adequacy of GST records being maintained by the Company from the perspective of Audits, Enquiries and Assessments etc.
- iii. To report on adequacy of data being maintained in the systems & output reports and suggest improvements etc.
- iv. To provide opinion to the Company on valuation and taxability of various income streams with respect to GST.
- v. To provide opinion on valuation and taxability of Import and Export of services.
- vi. To provide opinion to the Company on valuation and availment of Input credit of GST on various input services/inputs/capital Goods.
- vii. To provide opinion in respect of recording of GST (Including but not -limited to output and Input services)
- viii. Providing opinions/comments/clarifications on various GST issues raised by the Departments in H.O/Regional Offices/CBOs and other operating offices.
- ix. Review of various circulars to be issued to the Departments in H.O./Regional Offices/CBOs and other operating offices in respect of GST related matters.
- x. To review, advise the amendment/developments in Tax determination software or any other software being used by the Company with respect to output liability, Input Tax credit, ensuring GST Compliance.
- xi. To provide periodical trainings/ seminars to employees of the Company for dissemination of important issues/changes in law relevant to the Company.

- xii. To advise on vendor management to ensure that the Company gets due Input Tax Credits.
- xiii. To provide any other advice to the Company on any other GST related issues to optimize the input credits and ensuring tax compliance.
- xiv. Advising Budget implications on various products of the Company including changes in Information technology (IT) software, liability calculations and Input Tax credit claims.
- xv. To advise on suggestions required by any regulatory Authorities i.e. IRDAI, General Insurance Council etc.
- xvi. Provide write-ups on matters to be submitted to various Authorities through General Insurance Council, including matters to be represented to GI council only.
- In case of any differences in opinions by the Statutory Central Auditors/indirect Tax Authorities/Government Auditors arising at any point of time on the said engagement. The Bidder shall assist NICL from time to time by drafting suitable replies and protect the interest of NICL.
- xiv Drafting written replies for different letters received by Offices of NICL from the Service Tax/ GST Department, CBEC on Service Tax/ GST issues.

#### **b.** Notices/Assessment Proceeding

- i. To keep track of notices (GST, Service Tax & other indirect tax related) received by the Company in all States on regular basis. Note: Notice/Assessment proceeding covers enquiries, Investigations, for example ASMT 10 etc.
- ii. Drafting replies to the Notices received by the Company on indirect tax matters, including during the Assessment proceedings.
- iii. To represent the Company on matters/notices relating to Service tax /GST and any other past or present Indirect Tax matter before the Authorities.
  Note: Review of all the pending cases (both GST and S Tax) and replies submitted by NICL, revision/additional submission in past matters if required, to be done upon empanelment. (To facilitate evaluation of costs, the estimated number of pending cases as on date are given below)
  Service Tax matters 10 pending at CESTAT level, 1 at Commissioner Appeal level Number of GST matters pending before Appellate authorities 39
  Number of GST matters pending before Appellate Tribunal- 1
  Number of Refund cases (Service tax) pending 1

- iv. To provide opinion on the issues raised in Audit conducted by the various service tax/GST authorities but not limited to Central excise Revenue Audit (CERA), Service tax department, CAG, DGGI, Anti evasion.
- v. To provide assistance in Audit conducted by Tax Authorities at Central and States, by way of providing information/clarification to Company officials and drafting submissions as sought by the Tax Authorities.
- vi. To provide advisory assistance services to the company in summons issued by Tax authorities, by assisting in preparing responses to routine communications like letters of enquiry for provision of information/documents received from Indirect Tax Authorities. To draft replies to enquiry notice, scrutiny notices, demand cum show cause notices on any Indirect Tax matter received by the Company and attend hearing along with the company officials.
- vii. Causing appearance for personal hearing before Adjudicating Authority including filing of written submissions for NICL for service tax/VAT/GST related matters. It would include multiple appearances as required.
- viii. Advising the cases where refund becomes due and drafting and filing of refund applications, maintaining case files of refund cases and taking necessary steps to complete the refund process.

#### c. Appeals (All Indirect cases-GST, Service tax and others, if any)

To draft, prepare documents required for filing / e-filing of appeals/refund claims and represent the company before Appellate Authorities.

- i. Drafting appeal and stay petition before the Commissioner (Appeals) for service tax/VAT/GST related matters including compilation of paper book / supporting papers & enclosures for NICL.
- ii. Causing appearance for personal hearing before the Commissioner (Appeals) including filling of written submission for service tax/VAT/GST related matters. It would include multiple appearances as required.
- iii. Briefing the counsel appointed by NICL and providing inputs for drafting appeal and stay petition before the GST, Customs, Excise and Service Tax Appellate Tribunal for service tax/VAT/GST related matters including compilation of paper book / supporting papers & enclosures.
- iv. Briefing the counsel appointed by NICL and providing inputs for drafting the appeal and stay petition before the High Courts/Supreme Court for service tax/VAT/GST related matters including compilation of paper book / supporting papers & enclosures.

The above Scope of work will include all past, present and future cases that may come up during the period of engagement.

#### d. Compliance Responsibilities

The bidder has to identify the gaps, if any, between the procedure currently being followed by the Company and the Statutory requirement from the perspective of GST Return filing. The Company plans to switch to a centralized GST Return filing system at a later date (to be communicated to the successful bidder in due course). Quotations are invited for filing of monthly as well as annual GST returns along with invoice to invoice reconciliation with GSTR 2B. Details of GST Registrations and number of ISD & TDS on GST registrations are given in Annexure P. The detailed scope is given in Annexure F(A).

For each GSTIN of the Company, a designated SPOC (specific point of contact) Official will be deputed & details communicated to the selected bidder from time to time. The selected Bidder will be required to provide adequate number of specifically identified and professionally qualified staff to connect directly with State SPOCs for their respective matters. Head Office Tax Cell will be kept in loop in all correspondence.

In case the selected bidder is required to attend hearings before the State Authorities with or without NICL officials, he should do so as may be required under the circumstances.

(The above list is inclusive and not exhaustive i.e. Terms of reference shall include providing professional assistance for all activities required for due compliance, within the prescribed Statutory time limits wherever applicable, with applicable Indirect taxes Rules and provisions).

#### Annexure **F**(A)

#### **Compliance Responsibilities**

- i. To verify completeness of data generated/downloaded from the platform developed by the company.
- ii. To prepare, review and carry out data validation forming part of GST returns provided by the company for computing the monthly GST liability and claim of Input tax credit and filing the GST Returns accordingly.
- iii. To fetch error reports, co-ordinate with regional Offices for resolution of errors and verify changes made in the data.
- iv. To carry out calculation, review and validation of monthly liabilities viz GST, GST TDS, state levied special CESS and Input Tax Credit claim of the Company, including any new CESS or liability imposed by change in Law.
- v. Analysing the expenses incurred by the Company and preparing workings for distribution of ITC through ISD mechanism or inter Branch Cross Charge.
- vi. Assist in preparation, review and validation of the monthly Returns.
- vii. To undertake preparation, review and validation of any Return which may be prescribed in future.
- viii. To undertake Input Tax credit matching activity for transactions not forming part of automated platform used by the Company. To perform the reconciliation and share the error report with NICL for follow up.
- ix. Undertake Revenue Reconciliation of Income (GSTR 1 vs 3B) and ITC Reconciliations (Purchase Register vs GSTR 2B) to identify gaps and to ensure matching and correct reporting of transactions in GST returns.
- x. To review, suggest overall improvement in regulatory compliance, if considered necessary.
- xi. Assist the Company in obtaining new GST Registrations. Whenever required including review of documents, preparing applications and filing the application on GST portal. This also includes assistance in filing applications in relation to amendment/modifications of details on the GST portal if any.
- xii. Advising on determination of point of Taxation, Place of provision of Service or any other Rules with respect to the GST.
- xiii. Advising on availability or otherwise of input credit on various input services/inputs/Capital Goods.
- xiv. Advising the Company to ensure compliance in various matters including but not limited to reverse charge, Input Service distribution, self- invoicing, intra-office transactions, matching of Input Tax credits.
- xv. Reviewing the IT system, from time to time and advising the Company on the changes required in the systems for compliance with the law.
- xvi. Consolidation of the returns and other summary/ statements / relevant data for the purpose of GSTR-9 and GSTR-9C.
- xvii. To prepare the reconciliation of the income shown in state wise Trial Balance and Taxable Turnover as per books of accounts with GST Returns filed.
- xviii. To prepare the reconciliation of the expenses shown in state wise Trial Balance and Taxable Turnover as per books of accounts with GST Returns filed.
- xix. To carry out the reconciliation, preparation and validation of GSTR-9 and GSTR-9C for all states of the Company and provide certification as required from time to time under GST Law.

Data Point	Values
ERP Details	EASI (Enterprise Architecture Solution for Insurance) ERP based on Oracle–a Centralized Web-based Core Insurance Solution & TCS for Motor Tieup related services
Existing service provider	Cognizant and TCS
No of users to be onboarded	34
Number of Entities / PANs to be onboarded	1
Total Number of GSTINs to be onboarded	34

## ANNEXURE – G

### Commercial Purpose Covering Letter (On Applicant's letter head)

The Chief Manager, Corporate Finance & Accounts department (Tax cell), National Insurance Co. Ltd, Head Office, Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CDB-81, New Town, Kolkata-700156. Dear Sir,

## Subject: Appointment of Indirect Tax Consultant

With reference to your RFP Document dated, we submit here below the commercial proposal for selection as consultant for above.

SNo.	Description	Financial Bid	Taxes (GST)	Total	Explanation
1	All work related to Indirect Tax as per scope of work (a,b,c of Annexure F)	Rs"XXX"per annum basis as per scope of work as defined in Annexure F (Point a,b,c)			
2.	Uploading of data on the GST Portal for GST Returns and Filing of GST Returns - GSTR 1, GSTR 3B, GSTR 6, GSTR 7 and Annual Return in GSTR 9 & 9C	Rs"YYY" as per scope of work as defined in Annexure F (point d) and Annexure F(A)			Rs "YYY" should be calculated by multiplying the proposed per transaction price with a value of 1,00,00,000 (one crore). Per transaction price will include : (a) all return filings including GSTR 9 & 9C (b) Charges of GSP/ASP used by the bidder.
3.	Fee per appeal: New appeal: per appeal fees	Rs"ZZZ"per Appeal basis.			
4.	Pending appeals: 30% of the fees quoted for new appeals	Rs"30% of ZZZ" = "WWW"Per pending appeal.			In case of pending appeals where submission and reply is pending after appointment of the selected bidder, he will be paid 50% of WWW upon submission of such replies. In such cases, balance 50% of WWW will be paid upon conclusion of the appeal.
	Total	(XXX + YYY + ZZZ)			This figure plus applicable taxes, will be taken for evaluation.

Page 38 of 70

I/we agree that this offer shall remain valid in acceptance for a period of 120 days from the last date of submission of proposal or such further period as may be mutually agreed upon. Yours Sincerely

(Signature, Name and designation of the authorized signatory) Date: Place :

## Annexure H SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS FOR E-TENDERING

- 1. Tender document with detailed terms and conditions is available on our Website <u>https://nationalinsurance.nic.co.in</u> and on e-procurement portal <u>www.gem.gov.in</u>. Interested parties may download the same and participate in the tender as per the instructions given therein, on or before the due date of the tender. The tender shall have to be submitted online through the e-procurement system on <u>www.gem.gov.in</u>.
- 2. As a pre-requisite for participation in the tender, bidders are required to obtain a valid Digital Certificate of Class 2 (with both signing and encryption component) and above as per Indian IT Act from licensed Certifying Authorities (For ex. N-codes, Sify, E-mudhra etc.) operating under the Root Certifying Authority of India (RCIA), Controller of Certifying Authorities (CCA). The cost of obtaining the digital certificate shall be borne by the bidder.
- 3. Corrigendum / amendment, if any, shall be notified on the Site <u>www.gem.gov.in</u>. In case any corrigendum / amendment is issued after the submission of the bid, then such bidders, who have submitted their bids, shall be intimated about the corrigendum/amendment by a system-generated email (In case of open tender corrigendum / amendment will be on the public dash board and no mail will be fired for the bidder who has not participated by that time). It shall be assumed that the information contained therein has been taken into account by the bidder.
- 4. Bidders are required to complete the entire process online on or before the due date of closing of the tender.
- 5. The Commercial/Price bid of only those bidders shall be opened whose Technical bid is found to be acceptable to us. The schedule for opening the price bid shall be advised separately.
- 6. Directions for submitting online offers, electronically, against e-Procurement tenders directly through internet:
  - i. Bidders are advised to log on to the website (www.gem.gov.in) and arrange to register themselves at the earliest.
  - ii. The system time (IST) that will be displayed on e-Procurement web page shall be the time considered for determining the expiry of due date and time of the tender and no other time shall be taken into cognizance.
  - iii. Bidders are advised in their own interest to ensure that their bids are submitted in e-Procurement system well before, the closing date and Page 40 of 70

time of bid. If the bidder intends to change/revise the bid already entered, he may do so any number of times till the due date and time of submission deadline. However, no bid can be modified after the deadline for submission of bids.

- iv. Once the entire process of submission of online bid is complete, the bidders are required to go to option own bid view through dashboard and take the print of the envelope receipt as a proof of submitted bid.
- v. Bids / Offers shall not be permitted in e-Procurement system after the due date / time of tender. Hence, no bid can be submitted after the due date and time of submission has elapsed.
- vi. No manual bids / offers along with electronically bids / offers shall be permitted.
- 7. Once the Commercial/Price bids are opened, bidders can see the rates quoted by all the participating bidders by logging on to the portal under their user ID and password and clicking on other bid view.
- 8. No responsibility will be taken by and/or the e-Procurement service provider for any delay due to lack of connectivity and non-availability of website. They shall not have any liability to bidders for any interruption or delay in access to the site irrespective of the cause. It is advisable that bidders who are not well conversant with e-tendering procedures, start filling up the tenders much before the due date /time so that there is sufficient time available with him/her to acquaint with all the steps and seek help if they so require. Even for those who are conversant with this type of e-tendering, it is suggested to complete all the activities ahead of time. It should be noted that the individual bid becomes viewable only after the opening of the bid on/after the due date and time. Please be reassured that your bid will be viewable only to you and nobody else till the due date/ time of the tender opening. The non-availability of viewing before due date and time is true for e-tendering service provider as well as National Insurance Co.Ltd
- 9. National Insurance Company and/or the e-Procurement service provider shall not be responsible for any direct or indirect loss or damages and or consequential damages, arising out of the bidding process including but not limited to systems problems, inability to use the system; loss of electronically information etc.
- **10.** In case of system-wide failure affecting multiple bidders, and so acknowledged and accepted by GeM authorities, NIC may consider rescheduling the tender.

## ANNEXURE I DRAFT AGREEMENT

### THE AGREEMENT BETWEEN NICL AND SUCCESSFUL BIDDER FOR ENGAGEMENT AS CONSULTANT FOR INDIRECT TAXATION

This Agreement is executed at ......on this the ......day of ......Two thousand twenty four BETWEEN NICL, a company incorporated and registered under Companies Act, 1956 (1 of 1956), a company within the meaning Of Section 2 (20) Of Companies Act. 2013(18 of 2013) with Corporate Identity the No. U10200WB1906GOI001713 and , having its Registered Office at THE NATIONAL INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED, HEAD OFFICE, PREMISES NO. 18-0374, PLOT NO.CBD-81, NEW TOWN, KOLKATA-700156 (hereinafter referred to as "NICL" which expression shall include its successors and assigns) of the ONE PART AND M/S.....Bidder registered under the Indian Companies Act/ a Partnership firm registered under the Indian Partnership Act1932/LLP having its registered Office at......(hereinafter referred to as the "Bidder" which expression shall include its partners present and future, their respective heirs, legal representatives, administrators, successors and permitted assigns as the case may be) of the other part. (Wherever the context so requires the "NICL" and the Bidder are individually referred to as the "Party" and collectively as "Parties") **WHEREAS** 

- 1. NICL proposes to-hire an "indirect Tax consultant" details of which are mentioned in the Article 2 hereunder written (hereinafter referred to as the "said Project").
- 2. NICL is desirous of appointing a Bidder for the said Project and floated Request for Proposal bearing no......dated.....(Hereinafter referred to as the "RFP"). Bidder has responded by submitting its proposal dt.....
- 3. Based on the representations and warranties of the Bidder made in its said Proposal, NICL has shortlisted the name of the Bidder and decided to engage the services of the Bidder for the said Project on the terms and conditions contained herein and the RFP.

D) NICL and the Bidder have agreed to set out in writing the terms and conditions in respect of the engagement of the Bidder for the said Project.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual covenants and promises contained herein and other good and valuable consideration the receipt and adequacy of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties intending to be bound legally, agree as follows.

# 1. ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions:-

- a. "Agreement" shall mean this agreement, together with the letter of Engagement No.....dated......issued by the NICL to the Bidder, Schedules and the ANNEXUREs to this Agreement and any mutually agreed modifications in writing to this Agreement.
- b. "Letter of Engagement" shall mean the Letter No.....dated.....issued by NICL to the Bidder which is attached herewith.
- c. "Event of Force Majeure" shall mean act of God including earthquake, invasion, war, tsunami, rebellion, or other acts generally beyond the control of the Parties and affecting performance of this Agreement.
- d. "Payments" or "Fees" means all payments to be made by NICL to the Bidder as per the Payment Terms stated in Article 3 of this Agreement hereto.
- e. "Project" shall mean Indirect Tax consultancy, details of which are more fully mentioned in the RFP.
- f. Services" means all the services to be provided/ performed by the Bidder to NICL under this Agreement which are more particularly stated in this Agreement and in the Letter of Engagement.
- g. Taxes" means all taxes including but not limited to GST, education cess, higher education cess, levies, surcharges, or withholdings assessed by any Central, State or local authority as a result of the provision of the Services by Bidder to NICL.

## 1.2 1.Interpretation

- a) Any reference in this Agreement, to any statute or statutory provision shall be construed as including a reference to that statute or statutory provision as from time to time amended modified extended or re-enacted whether before or after the date of this Agreement and to all statutory instruments orders and regulations for the time being made pursuant to it or deriving validity from it. The meanings set forth for defined terms in this Article and all pronouns shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural masculine, feminine or neutral forms as the context may require.
- b) All references in this Agreement to Articles are to articles in or to this Agreement unless otherwise specified therein. The words "hereof" "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement. The words "include", "including" and "among other things" shall be deemed to be followed

by "without limitation" or "but not limited to" whether or not they are followed by such phrases or words of like import.

- c) References in this Agreement to any document or agreement Shall be deemed to include references to such document or agreement as amended, varied, restated, supplemented or replaced from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and to include any letters of the parties executed in connection therewith, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.
- d) The headings of the several Articles and sub-clauses of this Agreement are intended for convenience only and shall not in any way affect the meaning or construction of any provision therein.
- e) The **ANNEXURE** and schedules of this agreement shall be deemed and construed as part of the operative portion of the agreement as if incorporated in verbatim.

## 2. ARTICLE 2

## SCOPE OF SERVICES/TERMS OF REFERENCE

Detailed as per Annexure F.

## 3. ARTICLE 3

## PAYMENT AND PAYMENT TERMS

Detailed as per payment Clause

- 3.1 In consideration of the performance of the contract, NICL shall pay the Bidder fee as per Annexure G of the RFP plus GST as applicable, for which Bidder's services have been taken.
- 3.2 The stages and other terms of Payment of Fees are as under:
  - a. The fee quoted shall state the fee and taxes applicable with present rate (Taxes applicable will be paid as per rate prevailing at the time of actual payment). All out of pocket expenses, travelling, boarding, accommodation and lodging expenses which may be incurred by the Bidder and/or its officials in connection with the Contract shall be borne and payable by the Bidder alone and NICL shall not be bound to make payment of any amounts in this regard to the Bidder other than as mentioned in point 12 of this document under the heading-"Payment Terms"
  - b. Payment will be made after deducting tax deductible at source as per applicable tax laws.
  - c. The Fees shall be subject to deduction of penalties if any, levied on the Bidder by NICL in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. All

payment of Fees shall be made after deduction of the applicable taxes if any and payment shall be made in Indian Rupees only.

- d. Amounts/ Fees payable to the Bidder as mentioned above shall not be liable for upward revision during the Term of this Agreement irrespective of reasons whatsoever including, increase or imposition of new taxes, duties, levies, octroi, charges etc. All undisputed payments shall be made by NICL by direct credit to the Bidder's Account Number\_\_\_\_\_ GSTS code No.\_\_\_\_\_\_with\_\_\_\_\_ Branch of\_\_\_\_\_ Bank, through NEFT/RTGS payment mode, within 15 working days of the date on which the payments fall due. In respect of an undisputed invoice or within 15 days of receipt of undisputed invoice, whichever is later.
- e. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement or the RFP where the Bidders are liable to pay any amount to NICL, on account of penalties under this agreement or account of discrepancies in the invoices, invocation of indemnity by NICL, for third party claims, statutory dues or for any other reason NICL shall without prejudice to its other rights be within rights to adjust such amounts from the Fees payable to the Bidder and raise a demand on the Bidder for the balance amount if any and the Bidder shall pay such amount to NICL within 10 working days of receipt of such demand.

## 3.3 Penalty/ Liquidated Damages:

Any delay or deviation by the Bidder due to reasons attributable to the Bidder, from the timelines mentioned in ARTICLE 2 of this Agreement, shall attract liquidated damages/penalty as mentioned in the Penalty Clause as per Annexure D of the RFP document. The Bidder shall promptly pay the same to NICL. NICL shall be within its right to deduct such amounts from the fee payable to the Bidder. In such cases, NICL shall also have the right to terminate the contract in addition to invoking the performance guarantee at the discretion Of NICL. **3.4 Performance Guarantee** 

The Bidder shall submit a Performance Bank guarantee for an amount equivalent to 5% of the Order being Rs\_\_\_\_\_(Rupees \_\_\_\_\_only) within 15 days valid upto end of the contract, from the date of acceptance Which may be extended With mutual consultation, from any Scheduled Commercial Bank in India and acceptable to NICL towards performance of the contract. NICL shall be within its rights to invoke the performance guarantee without any notice the Bidder, if the Bidder in the opinion of NICL has failed/fails to perform the assignments under the contract to the satisfaction of NICL, or in the event of NICL terminating the contract due to non-performance and/or Unsatisfactory performance of the Bidder and/or the Bidder failing to pay the Penalty/Liquidated Damages payable to NICL.

## **3.5 Taxes and Duties**

a) The Bidder will be solely responsible for payment of all applicable Taxes, levies, charges, license fees (if any), royalties (if any) etc., that may be imposed by State/Central Government or any local body, payable as per the existing laws, in connection with the provision of Services by Bidder under this Contract. NICL's liability is restricted to the payment of undisputed fees (including applicable taxes, if any) to the bidder as stated in this agreement.

- b) No costs/expenses shall be payable by NICL for traveling (including local conveyance), boarding, lodging, out-of-pocket expenses, liaison, etc. during the validity of the contract, except as mentioned in Clause 13 Outstation visits.
- c) Wherever the laws and regulations require deduction of any Taxes at the source of payment, NICL shall be entitled to effect such deductions from the payment due to the Bidder and make remittance to the competent authority. A certificate evidencing such deductions shall be promptly provided by NICL to Bidder to this effect.
- d) The Bidder's staff, personnel and labour will be liable to pay personal income taxes in respect of such of their salaries and wages as are chargeable under the laws and regulations for the time being in force, and the Bidder shall perform such duties in regard to such deductions thereof as may be imposed on the Bidder by such laws and regulations. The Bidder further undertakes to obtain such licenses, permit etc. renewal from time to time and it shall be solely responsible in the event of contravention of any Act, Laws or rules in this regard.
- e) The Bidder shall pay all the taxes, rates, charges, levies, claims whatsoever that may be imposed by State / Central Government or any local body for the said purposes and for employing such persons for the services and shall provide proof thereof as and when required by NICL.

## 4. ARTICLE 4

## POWERS OF BIDDER AND OTHER OBLIGATION OF PARTIES

#### 4.1 Powers:-

The Bidder shall exercise the powers, otherwise expressly prevented/prohibited by NICL, for executing the work enumerated in Terms of Reference as per Annexure F.

To present before Project Committee, on the latest developments/status of the work enumerated in **Annexure F**.

#### 4.2 Rights and Obligations of Parties:

Apart from other rights and obligations mentioned elsewhere in this Agreement it is agreed by the parties the following:

a. For the purpose of supervision,, the Bidder agrees that the project will be under the charge of a competent Chartered Accountant (a Partner) who will be in constant charge of the said Project entrusted to the Bidder. The Bidder agrees to engage and retain at its own cost and expense, adequate number of competent staff for the execution of the Project. These staff depending upon the requirement (as determined by NICL at its sole

discretion) should be available until the Project as entrusted to the Bidder is completed. Their appointment, dismissal, retrenchment, the condition of services and the rate of remuneration will be determined by the Bidder and shall be at the Bidder's entire discretion and the said staff at all times shall work under the orders and sole control of the Bidder. NICL shall, however, have the right to direct the Bidder without assigning any reasons to remove any staffs that is/are considered by NICL as undesirable, which shall be complied by the Bidder immediately and shall be substituted by the Bidder with employee of equal experience. The staff of the Bidder will work in cooperation with NICL staff and carry out their instructions.

- ii. NICL may also maintain, depute its own employees, Bidders etc. to oversee the work of Bidder and for overall management of Project.
- iii. The Bidder shall perform its duties under these presents and will do everything in its power and authority to ensure the completion of the said project according to the specifications and in given time schedule.
- iv. The Bidder shall promptly notify NICL of any Changes in the constitution of its firm/Bidder. It shall be open to NICL to terminate the agreement on the death, retirement, insanity or insolvency of any person/s being director/s or partner/s in the said Bidder/firm, or on the addition or introduction of a new partner/Director without the previous approval in writing of NICL or in the event of any dispute between the partners/Directors of the Bidder. In case of such termination aforesaid, Bidder shall be liable for all the accrued liability of NICL but in absence of and until its termination by NICL as aforesaid, this agreement shall continue to be of full force and effect notwithstanding any changes in the constitution of the firm, death, retirement, insanity or insolvency of any of its partners or the addition or introduction of any new partner. In case of retirement/death, the surviving or remaining partners of the firm shall be jointly and severally liable for the due and satisfactory performance of the terms and conditions of the agreement.
- v. The Bidder agrees to perform its duties as stated in this agreement so as to cause the completion of the work as proposed and of other work as may be entrusted to it and everything necessary render the same according to the contract. The extension of the time limit if any, given by Govt, will have no consequential effects on the Bidder's time schedule in respect of work to be completed till then.
- vi. It is agreed that NICL and the Bidder shall work jointly as a team in good spirit in the best possible manner to complete the work as mentioned in **Annexure F** within the stipulated time. NICL shall have right to oversee; differ with the Bidder's opinion without affecting the NICL's interest. However, in the event of any dispute arising out due to difference between the opinion of the Bidder and NICL, the decision of the NICL's General Manager in charge of Finance & Accounts Dept. shall be final and binding on the Bidder.
- vii. In case of any differences in opinions the Statutory Central Auditors/ Indirect Tax authorities/Government Auditors arising at any point of time on the said

engagement, the Bidder shall assist NICL from time to time by drafting suitable replies and protect the interest of NICL.

## 5. ARTICLE 5

## **REPRESENTATION & WARRANTIES BY THE BIDDER**

- 5.1 The Bidder hereby agrees, declares and warrants that:
  - a) The Bidder has the necessary capacity, expertise and infrastructure etc. to provide professional services of high standard of its profession to the best of its ability and to the satisfaction of NICL;
  - b) The Bidder shall not give or take discounts, commissions, gifts or other inducements for the introduction of Clients/outsiders dealing with the said Project;
  - c) The Bidder shall act with fairness and impartiality when administering the said Project and maintain a high standard of integrity;
  - d) The Deliverables & Services shall be provided by the Bidder in a highly professional and competent manner in accordance with the professional standards in industry, and shall meet the descriptions, specifications and the performance standards stated in this Agreement.
  - e) The Bidder has all the permissions, licenses, authorities whatever required from the appropriate Government, Statutory/Regulatory authorities to render the Service stated herein to NICL.
  - f) If the Bidder is a Company/Firm, the Bidder shall not affect any change in its constitution which includes reconstitution of the Bidder, mergers, reverse mergers, acquisition and amalgamations during the currency of the Contract period without prior written permission Of NICL,
  - g) The Bidder is duly incorporated, registered, validly existing and in good standing as per the laws of India.
  - h) The Bidder has the power and authority to enter into this Agreement and perform its obligations hereunder. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Bidder and the performance of its obligations hereunder have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary actions and no other action on the part the Bidder is necessary to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement.
  - i) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Bidder;
    - i. Will not violate or contravene any provision of its constitutional documents;

- ii. Will not violate or contravene any law, statute, rule, regulation, licensing requirement, order, writ, injunction or decree of any court, governmental instrumentality or other regulatory, governmental or public body, agency or authority by which it is bound or by which any of its properties or assets are bound;
- iii. Except to the extent that the same have been duly and properly completed or obtained, will not require any filing with, or permit, consent or approval of or license from, or the giving of any notice to, any court, governmental instrumentality or other statutory/regulatory, governmental or public body, agency or authority, joint venture party, or any other entity or person whatsoever;
- iv. No representation or warranty by the Bidder in this Agreement, and no document furnished or to be furnished to NICL, in connection herewith or with the transactions/obligations contemplated hereby, contains or will contain, to the reasonable knowledge of the Bidder, any untrue or misleading statement or omits or will omit any material fact. There have been no events or transactions, or facts or information which has come to, or upon reasonable diligence, should have come to the attention of the Bidder and which have not been disclosed herein or in a schedule hereto, having a direct impact on the transactions/obligations contemplated in these presents.

## 6. ARTICLE- 6

## **TERMS & TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT**

**6.1** This agreement shall commence from the date of its execution and shall remain valid

till..... unless it is terminated as per the provisions of this RFP.

6.2 NICL shall be within its right at its sole discretion to terminate this agreement without giving any notice in the event of:-

- i. Closure of the business by the Bidder, any winding up proceedings are commenced/initiated against the Bidder or if in the case of a partnership firm, if the firm is dissolved or in the event of death or resignation of one or more partners or reorganization of the firm and/or;
- ii. In case there is any change in the constitution of the Bidder / firm of the Bidder for any reason whatsoever and/or;
- iii. The Bidder fails to perform its duties and obligations under this agreement to the satisfaction of the NICL and/or
- iv. In the event of dispute between the Partners/ Directors of the Bidder.
- 6.3 NICL shall also be within its right to terminate this agreement by giving 30 days" notice in writing and without assigning any reasons to the Bidder.

6.4 The Bidder shall not terminate this agreement unless there is failure on the part of NICL to make payment of any undisputed fees to the Bidder after serving a notice of 60 days to NICL.

6.5 Even after the termination of the contract the Bidder shall remain liable and shall be responsible in respect of the work executed before the termination of the Bidder's appointment and, consequences thereof. No additional fees will be paid by NICL for this to the Bidder.

## 7. ARTICLE-7

## INDEMNITY

7.1 The bidder agrees to indemnify and keep indemnified, defend and hold harmless NICL and its officers, directors, employees and agents from and against any and all losses, liabilities, claims, obligations, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorney's fees), arising before or after completion of assignment, which result from, arise in connection with or are related in any way to claims by third parties/ regulators, arising out of or in connection with the bidder's breach of any of the terms and conditions, representations, warranties specified in the agreement/contract; misuse of login credentials of GST Portal; infringement of Intellectual Property Rights (IPR) of NICL, acts or omissions of, negligence, or misconduct by the bidder; or its professionals, representatives, agents, security analysts, consultants, advisors, employees and/or other authorised persons.

The aggregate liability of either party, whether under the contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total contract value, provided that this limitation shall not apply to:

(i) Any obligation or claim arising out of or in connection with any third party claim of IPR infringement,

(ii) In the event of any fraud and dishonesty

(iii) misuse of login credentials of GST Portal

7.2 The provisions of this Article shall survive notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever.

## 8. ARTICLE 8

## CONFIDENTIALITY

a) The Bidder acknowledges that in the course of performing their obligations under this Agreement, the Bidder shall be exposed to or acquire Confidential Information of NICL or its constituents. The Bidder understands and acknowledges that it will be given access to such Confidential Information solely as consequence of and pursuant to this Agreement.

b) The Bidder will at all times, maintain confidentiality of the Confidential Information and of this Agreement, Information of NICL including of the NICL's Customer, any business, Technical, financial information / data or any other information disclosed or accessible to the Bidder for this project Whether at the time of disclosure, designated in writing as confidential or not.

c) The Bidder agrees to keep in confidence and not disclose to any third party and all Confidential Information available to the Bidder and whether such information is given in writing or oral or visual, and whether such writing is marked to indicate the claims of ownership and/or secrecy or otherwise. The Bidder agrees that it shall not use, nor reproduce for use in any way, any Confidential Information of NICL except to the extent required to fulfill its obligations under the Agreement. The Bidder agrees to protect the Confidential Information of NICL with at least the same standard of care and procedures used by to protect its own Confidential Information of similar importance but at all times using at least a reasonable degree of care.

d) The Bidder shall also ensure that its officials/employees and if Bidder is permitted by NICL in writing to assign, delegate or hire another person to assist it in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement, such person also shall maintain the confidentiality of the Confidential Information in the same manner as the Bidder is bound to maintain the confidentiality.

e) The provisions of this Article shall survive notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever. For the purpose of this agreement Confidential information of NICL shall mean and include all non-public information, of NICL including details of the NICL's Critical Assets held by NICL which is accessible by or is available to the Bidder, and in writing whether in graphic, visual or any other tangible, intangible or electronic form including, without limitation, Customer Data, NICL's Data any and all information relating to the NICL's Customers, the Software and Hardware Bidders and/or its Client's (whether past, present, or future), financial data, financial results and projections, employees (past, present-or prospective), technologies, Technical and business strategies, computer programs, software tools, source codes, object codes, protocols, product descriptions, trade secrets or know how, Customer information and Intellectual Property Rights as well as any such information not generally known to third parties, that the Bidder is reasonably expected to treat as confidential. It is clarified that all non-public data residing on the NICL's existing system shall be treated as Confidential Information for the purposes of this Agreement;

## 9. ARTICLE 9

## RENEWAL

This agreement may be renewed for a period of 2 years with increase in fees mutually agreed upon.

## 10. ARTICLE 10

#### MISCELLANEOUS

#### Notices

a) Any notice and other communications provided for in this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be first transmitted by registered post with acknowledgement due or by a reputed courier service, by e-mail, in the manner as elected by the party giving such notice.

In case of notices to NICL:

Department: National Insurance Co, Ltd, Accounts Department (Tax cell) :: GST Dept., Address: Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CBD-81,New town, Kolkata-700156

E Mail: <u>gst.accounts@Nic.co.in</u> For attention of: Ms Sushma Gandhi, Chief Manager

In case of notices to Bidder:-

.....

b) All notices shall be deemed to have been validly given if sent to the registered office address and on (i) the business date immediately after the date of transmission. with confirmed answer back, if sent by E-mail (ii) the expiry of three days after posting if sent by registered post/courier, or (iii) the business date of receipt, if sent by ordinary post.

c) Any Party may, from time to time, change its address or representative for receipt of notices provided

For in this Agreement by giving to the other not less than fifteen days' prior written notice.

## **Entire Agreement**

This Agreement together with the RFP and Letter of engagement constitutes the entire understanding between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. Should there be a provision, obligation or a condition contained in the RFP and/or the Letter of engagement which are not included in this agreement, such provision, obligation or condition shall be deemed to be incorporated in this Agreement.

## Publicity

Any publicity by the Bidder in which the name of NICL is to be used should be done only with the explicit prior written permission of NICL. NICL shall be entitled to impose such conditions or restrictions in relation to the manner of use of the name of NICL in any publicity material used by the Bidder:

#### Waiver

No failure or delay on the part of NICL relating to the exercise of any right, power, privilege or remedy provided under this Agreement shall operate as a waiver of such right, power, privilege or remedy or as a waiver of any preceding or succeeding breach by the Bidder nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, power, privilege or remedy preclude any other or further exercise of such or any other right, power, privilege or remedy provided in this Agreement all of which, unless expressly stated otherwise, are several and cumulative and are not exclusive of each other or of any other rights or remedies otherwise available to NICL at law or in equity.

### Violation of terms

The Bidder agrees that NICL shall be entitled to an injunction, restraining order, right for recovery, suit for specific performance or such other equitable relief as a court of competent jurisdiction may deem necessary or appropriate to restrain the Bidder from committing any violation or enforce the performance of the covenants, obligations and representations contained in this Agreement. These injunctive remedies are cumulative and are in addition to any other rights and remedies NICL may have at law or in equity, including without limitation a right for recovery of the amounts due under this Agreement and related costs and a right for damages.

### **Force Majeure**

Should either party be prevented from performing any of its responsibilities (as mentioned in the agreement) by reasons caused by an act of God or any cause beyond its reasonable control, the time for performance shall be extended until the operation or such cause has ceased. If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Bidder shall promptly notify NICL in writing of such conditions and the cause thereof within 10 calendar days. Unless otherwise directed by NICL in writing, the Bidder shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as it is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event. In such a case, the time for performance shall be extended by a period(s) not less than the duration of such delay. If the duration of delay continues beyond a period of 1 week, NICL shall be within its right to terminate the Contract and the decision of NICL shall be final and binding on the Bidder in this regard. Under such circumstances, NICL shall be required to pay the Bidder only such amounts as due to it on account of completed items. The Bidder shall not be liable for any loss, damage or claims under this Agreement for termination due to Force Majeure clause.

#### Transfer of Interests

a) The Bidder shall not assign or transfer its duties and obligations under this agreement, without the prior written consent of NICL.

b) If the Bidder is a partnership firm or a company, no change in the constitution of Board of Directors/partners of the Bidder/firm shall be made without the prior written approval of NICL.

#### No Agency

i. The Bidder shall perform its obligations under this Agreement as an independent contractor. Neither this Agreement nor the Bidder's performance of obligations under this Agreement thereunder shall create an association, partnership, joint venture, or relationship of principal and agent, master and servant, or employer and employee, between NICL and the Bidder or its employees and neither Party shall have the right, power or authority (whether expressed or implied) to enter into or assume any duty or obligation on behalf of the other party.

ii. The Bidder shall solely be responsible for all wages and payments (including any statutory payments) to its employees and shall ensure that at no time shall its employees, personnel or

agents hold themselves out as employees or agents of NICL, nor seek to be treated as employees of NICL for any purpose. Bidder shall be liable to make all payments to its employees including salary and other allowances and for any kind of income, taxes or benefits. The Bidder alone shall file all applicable tax returns for all of its personnel assigned hereunder in a manner consistent with its status as an independent contractor of services; and the Bidder will make all required payments and deposits of taxes in a timely manner. The Bidder also represents that it has taken all necessary permissions/registrations under the laws in force including the Contract Labour Regulation Act for employing the people and further undertakes to make all statutory payments to competent authorities required to be made in connection with its employees/ personnel engaged.

iii. NICL shall have no liability whatsoever for any loss of life/injury to Bidder's partners, 'directors, Bidders, employees, agents or representatives suffered while on duty or in the NICL premises or anywhere else and including, without limitation of liability or any damages suffered which results from the malfunction of any equipment in the premises. All such claims shall be settled by Bidder itself. In the interest of Bidder, the Bidder shall take suitable insurance cover for the risks associated with this project.

### Amendments

No change or modification of this Agreement shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing and signed by both Parties.

### Counterparts

This Agreement may be signed in two counterparts, each of which is an original and both of which, taken together, constitutes one and the same instrument.

#### Severability

a. If any of the provisions of this Agreement may be constructed in more than one way, the interpretation, which would render the provision legal or otherwise enforceable, shall be accepted.

b. In the event any Court or other government authority shall determine any provisions in this Agreement is not enforceable as written, the Parties agree that the provision shall be amended so that it is enforceable to the fullest extent permissible under the laws and public policies of the jurisdiction in which enforcement is sought, and affords the Parties the same basic rights and the obligations and has the same economic effect as prior to amendment.

c. In the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be found to be void, but would be valid if some part thereof was deleted or the scope, period or area of application were reduced, then parties shall on mutual consent in writing agree that such provision shall apply with the deletion of such words or such reduction of scope, period or area of application as may be required to make such provisions valid and effective; provided however, that on the revocation, removal or diminution of the law or provisions, as the case maybe, by virtue of which such provisions contained in this Agreement were limited as provided hereinabove, the original provisions would stand renewed and be effective to their original extent, as if they had not been limited by the law or provisions revoked. Notwithstanding the limitation of this provision by any law for the time being in force, the parties undertake to at all times observe and be bound by the spirit of this Agreement.

### Arbitration

All disputes, controversies or differences arising out of or in connection with this Agreement shall be settled by arbitration under the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The tribunal shall consist of one (1) arbitrator to be mutually agreed by the Parties, failing which such arbitrator shall be appointed as per the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The parties agree that reference to arbitration in this clause is to the "Fast track procedure" contemplated under Section 29B of the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996. The seat of arbitration shall be Kolkata and the language of arbitration shall be English.

ii. The work under the contract shall, however has to continue during the Arbitration proceedings or otherwise. No payment due or payable to the Bidder shall be withheld on account of such proceedings except the disputed payment of fees on account of other provisions in this agreement;

iii. The fees, if any, of the Arbitrator shall, if required to be paid before the award is made and published, be paid in equal share by each of the parties.

iv. Arbitration proceedings shall be held at Kolkata, India, and the language of the arbitration proceedings and that of all documents and communication-between the parties shall be English.

### **Expenses & Stamp Duty**

All the expenses including stamp duty, levies and other monies payable in connection with the execution of this Agreement shall be borne by the Bidder. This agreement executed at.....the day and year first written above.

For the BIDDERS

NAME: OFFICE ADDRESS:

WITNESS: (1) WITNESS: (2)

NAME: NAME:

ADDRESS: ADDRESS: FOR NICL The National Insurance Company Limited, Head Office Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CBD-81, New town, kolkata-156 WITNESS : (1) WITNESS : (2) NAME : ADDRESS:

Page 55 of 70

#### ANNEXURE-J NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

This Non-Disclosure Agreement entered into Between National Insurance Company Limited, a company incorporated and registered under the Companies Act, 1956 (1 Of 1956) (1 of 1956), a company within the meaning of Section 2 (20) of the Companies Act, 2013 (18 of 2013) with Corporate Identity No. U10200WB1906GOI001713 and having its registered office at The National Insurance Company Limited, Head Office, Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CBD-81,New town, kolkata-700156 (hereinafter called "NICL" which expression shall unless it be repugnant to the subject, context or meaning thereof Shall be deemed to mean and include its successors and assigns) of the ONE PART And[•] (Name of Successful Bidder) of [•] (please specify the registered office of the Successful Bidder) (hereinafter called "the Successful Bidder" Which expression shall unless it be repugnant to the subject, context or meaning thereof shall be deemed to mean and include its successors) of the OTHER PART: NICL and Successful Bidder wherever the context so permits, shall hereinafter collectively refer to as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party WHEREAS NICL vide its RFP No. [•] dated [•] (RFP) had invited for the Bids from eligible Bidders for performing/delivering the Services. The Successful Bidder after going through the RFP and being interested to perform/deliver the Services participated in the bidding process and submitted its Bid. WHEREAS the Successful Bidder had represented that it is engaged in the business of providing the Services and has all the' requisite experience and necessary facilitates skills, expertise, for providing/rendering/delivering the Service(s) to NICL. WHEREAS NICL based upon the representation and warranties made by the Successful Bidder had entered into Agreement dated [•] (the Contract) for the performance/delivery of Services by the Successful Bidder. WHEREAS, the Successful Bidder is aware and confirms that the information, data, drawings and designs, and other documents made available in the RFP/ the Contract and thereafter regarding the Services as furnished by it in RFP or otherwise and all the Confidential Information under the RFP /the Contract is privileged and strictly confidential and/or proprietary to NICL. NOW THEREFORE, in consideration Of the foregoing, the Successful Bidder agrees to all of the following conditions for grant of access to, NICL's property/information and other data.

It is hereby agreed as under:

The words and expressions not specifically defined shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the RFP/the Contract.

a) The Parties agree that they shall hold in trust any Confidential Information received by either Party, under the Contract and the strictest of confidence shall be maintained in respect of such Confidential Information. The parties also agree and undertake to:

- i. maintain and use the Confidential Information only for the purposes of the Contract and only as permitted herein;
- ii. make copies as specifically authorized by the prior written consent of the other Party and with the same confidential or proprietary notices as may be printed or displayed on the original;

- restrict access and disclosure of confidential information to such of their employees, agents, bidders, and contractors strictly on a "need to know" basis, to maintain confidentiality of the Confidential Information disclosed to them in accordance with this clause; and
- iv. treat confidential Information as confidential even in the event of earlier termination of this Contract.

b) Confidential Information does not include information which:

- i. the recipient knew or had in its possession, prior to disclosure, without limitation on its confidentiality;
- ii. is independently developed by the recipient without breach of the Contract;
- iii. is in the public domain;
- iv. is received from a third party not subject to the obligation of confidentiality with respect to such information;
- v. is released from confidentiality with the prior written consent of the other Party. The recipient shall have the burden of proving hereinabove are applicable to the information in the possession of the recipient.

c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties acknowledge that the nature of the Services to be performed under the Contract may require the Successful Bidder's personnel to be present on premises of NICL or may require the Successful Bidder's personnel to have access to computer networks and databases of NICL while on or off premises of NICL. It is understood that it would be impractical for NICL to monitor all information made available to the Successful Bidder's personnel under such circumstances and to provide notice to the Successful Bidder of the confidentiality of all such information. Therefore, the Successful Bidder's personnel, or agents acquire while on NICL's premises, or through access to NICL's Computer systems or databases while on or off NICL's premises, shall be deemed Confidential Information.

d) Confidential Information shall at-all times remain the sole and exclusive property of the disclosing Party. Upon termination of the Contract, confidential information shall be returned to the disclosing Party or destroyed, if incapable of return. The destruction shall be witnessed and so recorded, in writing, by an authorized representative of each of the Parties. Nothing contained herein shall in any manner impair or affect rights of NICL in respect of the Confidential Information.

e) In the event that any of the Parties hereto becomes legally compelled to disclose any Confidential Information, such, Party shall give sufficient notice to the other Party to enable the other Party to prevent or minimize to the extent possible, such disclosure. Neither Party shall disclose to a third Party any Confidential Information or the contents of this Contract without the prior written consent of the other Party. The obligations of this Clause shall be satisfied by handling Confidential Information with the same degree of care, which the receiving party applies to its own similar confidential information but in no event less than reasonable care. The obligations of this clause shall survive the expiration, cancellation or termination of the Contract.

## f) Reverse Engineering (to be retained, if applicable)

The successful Bidder acknowledges that during the course of performance of Services/its obligations under the Contract/RFP, it may get an access to the software(s) owned by /licensed to NICL. Successful Bidder warrants that it shall use such software only for the purpose of the Contract/this RFP and shall not do the following:

(i) Reverse engineer, decompile, decode, decrypt, disassemble, or in any way derive its source code:

(ii) Modify, translate, adapt, alter, or create derivative works from it:

(iii) copy, distribute, publicly display, transmit, sell, rent, lease or otherwise exploit it: or

(iv) Distribute, sublicense, rent, lease, loan it to any third party

## g) The provisions hereunder shall survive termination of the contract.

Authorised Signatory:

Name: Designation: Office Seal: Place: Date: Accepted: NICL

### Annexure K GUARANTEE FOR PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACT

THIS GUARANTEE AGREEMENT executed at \_\_\_\_\_ this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_Two Thousand twenty four BY:

\_\_\_\_\_(bank), a body corporate constituted under \_\_\_\_\_, having its Registered Office/ Head Office at \_\_\_\_\_, and a Brach Office at (hereinafter referred to as "the Guarantor", which

expression shall, unless it be repugnant to the subject, meaning or context thereof, be deemed to mean and include its successors and assigns)

## IN FAVOUR OF:

THE NATIONAL INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED, a company registered under the Companies Act, 1956 (1 of1956) and having its registered office at The National Insurance Company Limited, Head Office

Premises no. 18-0374, Plot no.CBD-81, New town, kolkata-700156 (hereinafter referred to as "The National Insurance Company Limited" which expression shall unless it be repugnant to the subject, meaning or thereof, be deemed to mean and include its successors and assigns),

WHEREAS, NICL, vide its RFP No. .... dated .....(RFP), had called for the bids for engagement of Bidder to implement for the purposes M/S. .....have been appointed as the Bidder (hereinafter referred to as "Successful Bidder"). The Successful Bidder has entered into Agreement on [.....] (the Contract) with NICL, subject to the terms, conditions, covenants, provisions and stipulation contained therein.

**AND WHEREAS** pursuant to RFP, the Contract, ANNEXURE, Schedule, Forms and the other related documents (hereinafter collectively referred to as "the said documents", NICL has agreed to avail from M/S ..... M/S. ..... has agreed to provide to NICL (please mention the services obtained from bidder), more particularly described in the said documents (hereinafter collectively referred to as "the Services"), subject to payment of the contract price as stated in the said documents (the Contract Price) and also subject to the terms, conditions, covenants, provisions and stipulations contained the said documents.

AND WHEREAS the Successful Bidder has duly signed the said documents.

**AND WHEREAS** in terms of the said documents, the Successful Bidder has agreed to provide the Services and to procure an, unconditional and irrevocable performance bank guarantee, in favour of NICL, from a bank acceptable to NICL for securing the faithful observance and performance by the Successful Bidder of the terms, conditions, covenants, stipulations, provisions of the said documents.

**AND WHEREAS** at the request of the Successful Bidder, the Guarantor has agreed to guarantee the NICL, payment of the [\_\_]% of the Contract Price amounting to [\_\_\_] (in words) towards faithful observance and performance by the Successful Bidder of the terms of the said document

## NOW, THEREFORE, THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOW:

Page **59** of **70** 

The words and expressions not specifically defined shall have the same meaning as are respectively assigned to them in the RFP

1. The Guarantor hereby guarantees and undertakes to pay, on demand, to NICL at its office at Kolkata forthwith an amount of Rs [\_\_\_\_\_] or any part thereof, as the case may be, as aforesaid due to NICL from the Successful Bidder, towards any loss, costs, damages, etc. suffered by NICL on account of default of the Successful Bidder in the faithful observance and performance of the terms, conditions, covenants, stipulations, provisions of the said documents, without any demur, reservation, contest, recourse or protest or without any reference to the Successful Bidder. Any such demand or claim made by NICL, on the Guarantor shall be final, conclusive and binding not withstanding any difference or any dispute between NICL and the Successful Bidder or any dispute between NICL and the Successful Bidder or any dispute between or any other authority.

2. The Guarantor agrees and undertakes not to revoke this Guarantee during the currency of these presents/the said documents, without the previous written consent of NICL and further agrees that the Guarantee herein contained shall continue to be enforceable until and unless it is discharged earlier by NICL, in writing.

3. NICL shall be the sole judge to decide whether the Successful Bidder has failed to observe the terms and conditions of the said documents and on account of the said failure what amount has become payable by the Successful Bidder to NICL under this Guarantee. The decision of NICL in this behalf shall be final, conclusive and binding on the Guarantor and the Guarantor shall not be entitled to require NICL to establish its claim under this Guarantee and shall pay the sums demanded without any objection, whatsoever.

4. The liability of the Guarantor, under this Guarantee shall not be affected by

(a) Any change in the constitution or winding up of the Successful Bidder or any absorption, merger or

(b) Amalgamation of the Successful Bidder with any other company, corporation or concern: or

(c) Any change in the management of the Successful Bidder or takeover of the management of the Successful Bidder by the Government or by any other authority; or

(d) Acquisition or rationalization of the Successful Bidder and /or of any of its undertaking(s) pursuant to any law; or

(e) Any change the constitution of NICL / Successful Bidder; or

(f) Any change in the setup of the Guarantor which may be by way of change in the Constitution,

(g) Winding up, voluntary or otherwise, absorption, merger or amalgamation or otherwise; or the absence or deficiency of powers on the part of the Guarantor to give Guarantees and / or Indemnities or any irregularity in the exercise of such powers.

(h) Any variance in the terms and conditions of the said documents.

5. NICL shall be at liberty to make any modification or otherwise vary or alter the said terms & conditions and /or rules or regulations concerning the said documents and same will not in any way discharge or otherwise vitiate or affect this Guarantee. However, the liability of the Guarantor shall not exceed the guaranteed amount of RS [•] at any point of time.

6. Any act or omission, time Or indulgence granted by NICL to the Successful Bidder and/or Guarantor if any will also not discharge this Guarantee or otherwise vitiate or affect or prejudice this Guarantee. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, and / or any indulgence shown by NICL, the Guarantee hereby furnished shall remain in full force and effect until the ultimate balance of the entire dues Of NICL being Rs [•] under this Guarantee as aforesaid have been paid in full.

7. The Guarantor shall on demand make the payment without set-off and free and clear of any deductions, charges, fees, or withholding of any nature presently or in the future imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by the Government or any political subdivision or authority and therein and thereof.

8. The Guarantor confirms that a mere letter from NICL under the signature of its Authorized Signatory that there has been a default/failure on the part of the successful bidder in faithfully observing and performing the terms, conditions, covenants, stipulations, provisions, Of the Agreement/ the said documents, shall without any other or further proof be final, conclusive and binding on the Guarantor.

9. This Guarantee will expire on [•] (validity period). However, any demand or claim under this Guarantee must be received by the Guarantor within a period of 90 days (claim period) after the expiry of the validity period and if no such demand or claim has been received by the Guarantor within 90 days after the expiry of the validity period, then all the rights of the NICL under this Guarantee shall cease.

10. The Guarantor hereby agree and undertake to extend the validity period of this guarantee for a further period as decided by NICL when such request is received at least 15 days before the expiry of validity period of the Guarantee.

11. This Guarantee shall be binding upon us and successors -in -interest and shall be irrevocable.

■12. For all purposes connected with this Guarantee and in respect of all disputes and differences under or in respect of these presents or arising therefrom, the courts of [] shall alone have jurisdiction to the exclusion of all other courts. IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Guarantor has caused these presents to be executed on the day, month and year first herein above written as hereinafter appearing.

SIGNED AND DELIVERED BY The within named Guarantor,

By the hand of Shri.\_\_\_\_\_ Its authorised official

Page 61 of 70

## ANNEXURE L

### **INTEGRITY PACT**

#### (Should be on Rs.100/-stamp paper)

INTEGRITY PACT Between The National Insurance Company Limited (NICL) hereinafter referred to as "The Principal", and .....hereinafter referred to as "The Bidder/ Consultant".

### Preamble

The Principal intends to award, under laid down organizational procedures, contract/s for....... The Principal values full compliance with all relevant laws of the land, rules, regulations, economic use of resources and of fairness / transparency in its relations with its Bidder(s) and / or Consultant(s).

In order to achieve these goals, the Principal will appoint independent External Monitor (IEM), who will monitor the tender process and the execution of the contract for Compliance With the principles mentioned above.

### Section 1:— Commitments of the Principal

- 1. The Principal commits itself to take all measures necessary to prevent corruption and to observe the following principles:
  - a) No employee of the Principal, personally or through family members, will in connection with the tender for, or the execution of a contract, demand, take a promise for or accept, for self or third person, any material or immaterial benefit which the person is not legally entitled to.
  - b) The Principal will, during the tender process treat all Bidder(s) with equity and reason. The Principal will in particular, before and during the tender process, provide to all Bidder(s) the same information and will not provide to any Bidder(s) confidential / additional information through which the Bidder(s) could obtain an advantage in relation to the tender process or the contract execution.
  - c) The Principal will exclude from the process all known prejudiced persons.
- 2. If the Principal obtains information on the conduct of any of its employees which is a criminal offence under the IPC/PC Act, or if there be a substantive suspicion in this regard, the Principal will inform the Chief Vigilance Officer and in addition can initiate disciplinary actions.

## Section 2 – Commitments of the Bidder(s)/ Consultants(s) which term shall include Bidder(s)/Agency (ies)/Consultant (s) if any, etc.

1) The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(S) commit themselves to take all measures necessary prevent corruption. He commits himself to observe the following principles during his participation in the tender process and during the contract execution.

- i. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) will not, directly or through any other person or firm, offer, promise or give to any of the Principal's employees involved in the tender process or the execution of the contract or to any third person any material or other benefit which he/she is not legally entitled to, in order to obtain in exchange any advantage of any kind whatsoever during the tender process or during the execution of the contract.
- ii. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant (s) will not enter with other Bidders into any undisclosed agreement or understanding, whether formal or informal. This applies in particular to prices, specifications, certifications, subsidiary contracts, submission or non-submission of bids or any other actions to restrict competitiveness or to introduce cartelization in the bidding process.
- iii. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) will not commit any offence under the relevant BNS /IPC Act; further the Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) will not use improperly, for purposes of competition or personal gain, or pass on to others, any information or document provided by the Principal as part of the business relationship, regarding plans, Technical proposals and business details, including information contained or transmitted electronically.
- The Bidder(s)/Consultant(s) of foreign origin shall disclose the name and address of the Agents/ representatives in India, if any. Similarly, the Bidder(s)/Consultant(s) of Indian Nationality shall furnish the name and address of the foreign principals, if any. Further details as mentioned in the "Guidelines on Indian Agents of Foreign Suppliers" shall be disclosed by the Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s). Further, as mentioned in the Guidelines all the Payments made to the Indian agent/ representative have to be in Indian Rupees only. The "Guidelines on Indian Agents of Foreign Suppliers" is placed at page nos. 6-7.
- v. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) will, when presenting his bid, disclose any and all payments he has made, is committed to or intends to make to agents or any other intermediaries in connection with the award of the contract.
- vi. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) will not instigate third persons to commit offences outlined above or be an accessory to such offences.

## Section 3- Disqualification from tender process and exclusion from future contracts

If the Bidder(s)/Consultant(s), before award or during execution has committed transgression through a violation of Section 2, above or in any other form such as to put his reliability or credibility in question, the Principal is entitled to disqualify the Bidders(s)/Consultants(s) from the tender process or take action as per the procedure mentioned in the "Guidelines on Banning of business dealings".

## **Section 4 - Compensation for Damages**

If the Principal has disqualified the Bidder(s) from the tender process prior to the award according to Section 3, the Principal is entitled to demand and recover the damages equivalent to Earnest Money Deposit/ Bid Security.

If the Principal has terminated the contract according to Section 3, or if the Principal is entitled to terminate the contract according to Section 3, the Principal shall be entitled to demand and recover from the Consultant liquidated damages of the Contract value or the amount equivalent to Performance Bank Guarantee.

### **Section 5 - Previous transgression**

- The Bidder declares that no previous transgressions occurred in the last five years with any other company in any country conforming to the anti-corruption approach or with any Public-Sector Enterprise in India that could justify his exclusion from the tender process.
- 2) If the Bidder makes incorrect statement on the subject, he can be disqualified from the tender process or action can be taken as per the procedure mentioned in "Guidelines on Banning of business dealings".

## Section 6 — Equal treatment of all Bidders

- 1. The Bidder(s)/ Consultant(s) undertake(s) to demand from his partners, employees etc. involved in this project a commitment in conformity with this Integrity Pact.
- 2. The Principal will enter into agreements with identical conditions as this one with all Bidders and Consultants.
- 3. The Principal will disqualify from the tender process all bidders who do not sign this Pact or violate its provisions.

## Section 7 - Criminal charges against violating Bidder(s)

If the Principal obtains knowledge of conduct of a Bidder, or of an employee or a representative or an associate of a Bidder, which constitutes corruption, or if the principal has substantive suspicion in this regard, the Principal will inform the same to the Chief Vigilance Officer.

## Section 8 — Independent External Monitor/ Monitors

- 1) The Principal may appoint competent and credible Independent External Monitor for this Pact. The task of the Monitor is to review independently and objectively, whether and to what extent the parties comply with the obligations under this agreement.
- 2) The Monitor is not subject to instructions by the representatives of the parties and performs his functions neutrally and independently. It will be obligatory for him to treat the information and documents of the Bidders/Consultants as confidential. He reports to the Chairman cum Managing Director, NICL.
- 3) The Bidder(s) accepts that the Monitor has the right to access without restriction to all Project documentation of the Principal including that provided by the Consultant. The Consultant will Page 64 of 70

also grant the Monitor, upon his request and demonstration of a valid interest, unrestricted and unconditional access to his project documentation. The Monitor shall be under contractual obligation to treat the information and documents of the Bidder(s) with confidentiality.

4) The Principal will provide to the Monitor sufficient information about all meetings among the parties related to the Project provided such meetings could have an impact on the contractual relations between the Principal and the Bidder. The parties offer to the Monitor the option to participate in such meetings.

5) As Soon as the Monitor notices, or believes to notice, a violation of this agreement, he will so inform the Management of the Principal and request the Management to discontinue or take corrective action, or to take other relevant action, the monitor can in this regard submit non-binding recommendations. Beyond this, the Monitor has no right to demand from the parties that they act in a specific manner, refrain from action tolerate action.

6) The Monitor will submit a written report to the Chairman cum Managing Director (CMD) Of NICL within 8 to 10 weeks from the date of reference or intimation to him by the Principal and, should the occasion arise, submit proposals for correcting problematic situations.

7) If the Monitor has reported to the CMD, NICL, a substantiated suspicion of an offence under relevant IPC/ PC Act, and the CMD, NICL has not, within the reasonable time taken visible action to proceed against such offence or reported it to the Chief Vigilance Officer, the Monitor may also transmit this information directly to the Central Vigilance Commissioner.

8) The word 'Monitor' shall include both singular and plural.

#### **Section 9 - Pact Duration**

This Pact begins when both parties have legally signed it. It expires for the Selected Bidder 12 months after the last payment under the contract, and for all Other Bidders 6 months after the contract has been awarded.

If any claim is made / lodged during this time, the same shall be binding and continue to be valid despite the lapse of this pact as specified above, unless it is discharged / determined by CMD of NICL.

#### **Section 10 - Other provisions**

1) This agreement is subject to Indian Law. Place of performance and jurisdiction is the Head Office of the principal, i.e Kolkata

2) Changes and supplements as well as termination notices need to be made in writing.

3) If the Consultant is a partnership or a consortium, this agreement must be signed by all partners or consortium members.

4) Should one or several provisions of this agreement turn out to be invalid, the remainder of this agreement remains valid. In this case, the parties will strive to come to an agreement to their original intentions.

5) In the event of any contradiction between the Integrity Pact and its Annexure, the Clause in the Integrity Pact will prevail. (For & On behalf of the Principal)

(For & on Behalf of Bidder)

(Office Seal)

(Office Seal) Place\_\_\_\_\_ Date\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_ Witness 1: (Name & Address)

Witness 2: (Name & Address)

#### Annexure M (To be furnished in the company's letter head) AUTHORIZATION LETTER FORMAT

Date:

To, Chief Manager Corporate Finance and Accounts Department (Tax Cell) PREMISES NO. 18-0374, PLOT NO.CBD-81, NEW TOWN, KOLKATA WEST BENAGAL -700156

Subject: Authorization Letter for attending the Bid Opening

Dear Sir/Madam,

This has reference to your RFP NO \_\_\_\_\_\_\_for engagement of Indirect Tax Consultant, Mr./Miss/Ms.\_\_\_\_\_\_\_is hereby authorized to represent and attend the bid opening of the Above RFP.

Dated \_\_\_\_\_\_ on \_\_\_\_\_ on behalf of our organization

**Specimen Signature of Representative** 

The Specimen signature is attested below:

Signature of Authorizing Authority	Signature	of	Attesting		
Authority					
Name of Authorizing Authority	Name of Atte	Name of Attesting Authority			

#### Annexure N

#### PROPOSAL FORM (To be included in Technical Proposal Envelope)

To, Chief Manager Corporate Finance and Accounts Department (Tax Cell) PREMISES NO. 18-0374, PLOT NO.CBD-81, NEW TOWN, KOLKATA WEST BENAGAL -700156.

Dear Sir,

**Request for Proposal** 

Sub: "RFP-For Engagement of the engagement of Indirect Tax Consultant in accordance with your RFP dated \_\_\_\_\_

Having examined the RFP Document, we, the undersigned, offer our services to provide consultancy as the Indirect Tax Consultant in the company in conformity with the requirements mentioned in said RFP documents.

We undertake, if our bid/ Proposal is accepted, to carry out the work as per the scope of work, deliverables and in accordance with the time frames specified in the RFP document as well as on the payment terms mentioned therein.

We confirm that the information submitted by us in our Bid/Proposal is true and correct. We agree to abide by the Bid/Proposal.

We hereby acknowledge and unconditionally accept the NICL may on its absolute discretion apply whatever criteria deemed appropriate in short listing and selection of the consultants.

We declare that we have not made any alterations/changes whatsoever in the RFP document and we are fully aware that in the event of any change, the RFP document maintained at NICL will be treated as authentic and binding and the Bid/Proposal submitted by us will be liable to be rejected by NICL in the event of any alteration made in the RFP document.

We certify that there has been no conviction by a Court of Law or contemplated by court for misconduct, guilty or indictment/adverse order by a regulatory authority for an offence against us or any of our sisters concern or partners/Employees and if it arises we will intimate NICL of the same.

We undertake that, in competing for and, if the award is made to us, in executing the above contract, we will strictly observe the laws against fraud and corruption in force in India namely "Prevention of Corruption Act, 1988."

We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest, or any other Proposal, you may receive

Dated this \_\_\_\_\_Day of 2025

(Signature) (In the capacity of) Duly authorized to sign Proposal for and on behalf of

Date:

### Annexure O (To be furnished in the company's letter head)

Commercial Offer (To be submitted in sealed envelope) Date:

To, Chief Manager Corporate Finance and Accounts Department (Tax Cell) PREMISES NO. 18-0374, PLOT NO.CBD-81, NEW TOWN, KOLKATA WEST BENAGAL -700156.

Dear Sir/Madam,

We the undersigned offer to provide our services as the Indirect Tax Consultant in accordance with your RFP dated \_\_\_\_\_

We undertake to deliver all deliverables as laid out in the RFP and agree to abide by the terms and conditions of RFP.

Our Commercial offer shall be binding upon us and the same is also subject to modification resulting from contract negotiations, up to expiration of the validity period one hundred twenty (120) days of the proposal.

Yours Faithfully,

(Name & Designation, seal of the firm)

Encl: Commercial offer in sealed envelope.

# Annexure P

SI.No	Name of the State	Sl.No	Name of the State
1	JAMMU & KASHMIR	18	ASSAM
2	HIMACHAL PRADESH	19	WEST BENGAL
3	PUNJAB	20	JHARKHAND
4	CHANDIGARH	21	ODISHA
5	UTTRAKHAND	22	CHHATTSGARH
6	HARYANA	23	MADHYA PRADESH
7	NEW DELHI	24	GUJARAT
8	RAJASTHAN	25	MAHARASHTRA
9	UTTAR PRADESH	26	KARNATAKA
10	BIHAR	27	GOA
11	SIKKIM	28	KERALA
12	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	29	TAMIL NADU
13	NAGALAND	30	PONDICHERRY
14	MANIPUR	31	ANDAMAN & NICOBAR ISLAND
15	MIZORAM	32	TELANGANA
16	TRIPURA	33	ANDHRA PRADESH
17	MEGHLAYA	34	LADAKH

NICL has obtained ISD Registrations for 27 states and TDS on GST Registrations for 34 states.